
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 20, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.O.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan TL Fletcher, presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams (substitute for
Barkley and proxy for Costigan), Couzens, and Goldsborough (sub-
stitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Senator Reynolds of North Carolina.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver, David Saperstein, and David Schenker, associate counsel to
the committee; and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the com-
mittee; Martin Conboy, counsel for Albert H. Wiggin; Eldon Bis-
bee, Alfred E. Mudge, Joseph B. Lynch, Julian £. Hagen and C.
Horace Tuttle of Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern, and also William Dean
Embree and A. Donald MacKinnon of Milbank, Tweed, Hope &
Webb, counsel for The Chase National Bank and The Chase Cor-
poration; Roland L. Redmond, counsel for New York Stock
Exchange.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will1 come to order. Mr. Pecora,
you may proceed.

Mr. PECORA. IS there present in the room a representative of the
brokerage firm of Edward A. Pierce & Co. ?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please come forward ?
The CHAIRMAN. Hold up your right hand and be sworn. You

solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth regarding the matters now under investigation
by this committee. So help you God.

Mr. PIERCE. I do.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Chairman, before you proceed with this

witness I should like to make a statement in reference to an article
that appears in the New York Times of this morning headed:

Wiggin pools sold Chase Bank stock.

I do not desire to take up the time of the committee to read the
whole article, but I direct the committee's attention to the second
paragraph, which is headed:

Agree to the loan inquiry.
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Then it goes on to say:
The committee, apparently having decided otherwise, agreed, after the tilt

between Chairman Fletcher and Mr. Aldrich, to investigate the bank's loans to
the Cuban Republic immediately. A special session will be held at 10 o'clock
Monday morning.

I want to say for the record that this is wholly in error. Not
only did the chairman not state that any agreement had been
reached not to go into the examination of those loans, but not a
single member of the subcommittee, at any time, publicly or pri-
vately in my hearing, ever opposed going into the question of
the Cuban loans. The writer of this article is wholly in error
when he says that the committees " apparently having decided other-
wise " acceded to the request of Mr. Aldrich. The committee never
at any time took a vote, and neither individually nor collectively
ever opposed going into the question of the Cuban loans.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Couzens is quite right about that. You
may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD A. PIERCE, MEMBER OF THE FIRM OF
E. A. PIERCE & CO., NEW YORK CITY

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Pierce, will you give your full name and address
to the committee reporter for the record?

Mr. PIERCE. Edward A. Pierce, 40 Wall Street, New York.
Mr. PECORA. What is your business or occupation, Mr. Pierce ?
Mr. PIERCE. Stockbroker.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a member of the firm known as " Edward

A. Pierce & Co."?
Mr. PIERCE. E. A. Pierce & Co.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a copartnership ?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And where is its principal office or place of business?
Mr. PIERCE. 40 Wall Street.
Mr. PECORA. Does it maintain branch offices in any other city

or cities?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In how many cities does your firm maintain branch

offices ?
Mr. PIERCE. About 40.
Mr. PECORA. And how many branch offices all told does your firm

maintain in those 40 cities?
Mr. PIERCE. Probably 44.
Mr. PECORA. Are there any members of your firm who are members

of the New York Stock Exchange ?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such members are members of the New

York Stock Exchange?
Mr. PIERCE. Four.
Mr. PECORA. That is, your firm has or controls four seats on the

New York Stock Exchange ?
Mr. PIERCE. TO the extent that 3 are controlled under the general

partnership and 1 is a special partner.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; I see. And how many seats are owned or con-
trolled by your firm on stock exchanges other than the New York
Stock Exchange?

Mr. PIERCE. Well, that is quite a chore. We have seats on nearly
all the principal exchanges of this country and Toronto, Canada.

Mr. PECORA. About how many are there,, Mr. Pierce ?
Mr. PIERCE. Well, Boston, New York, Chicago, San Francisco,

Detroit—do you refer to stock exchanges only?
The CHAIRMAN. Let us take them all in. Are there any others?
Mr. PIERCE. Stock exchanges ?
The CHAIRMAN. Stock exchanges, produce exchanges, and any

other exchanges.
Mr. PIERCE. Boston Stock Exchange, New York Stock Exchange,

New York Curb, New York Cotton Exchange, New York Produce
Exchange, New York Commodity Exchange, New Orleans Cotton
Exchange, New Orleans Stock Exchange, Detroit Stock Exchange,
Chicago Stock Exchange, Chicago Board of Trade, Toronto Stock
Exchange, Winnipeg Grain Exchange, Liverpool Cotton Exchange,.
San Francisco Stock Exchange. Those are the principal ones as I
remember it, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Pierce, is your firm what is in the parlance of the
Street denominated a wire house?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And does a very extensive commission business with

customers throughout the country ?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Pierce, have you had any conferences or dis-

cussions within the last 2 or 3 weeks with the president of the New
York Stock Exchange with respect to a questionnaire that I caused
to be sent to Mr. Whitney under date of September 30, last?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With request that he cause such questionnaire to be

circulated among the members of the Exchange?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you last confer with Mr. Whitney on that

subject?
Mr. PIERCE. Yesterday.
Mr. PECORA. Was the conference at your request or at his ?
Mr. PIERCE. Mine.
Mr. PECORA. Had you previously been subpenaed to attend before

this committee this morning?
Mr. PIERCE. Subpena was served on me night before last while I

was in Washington. Or, rather, it was served at my office in New
York while I was in Washington.

Mr. PECORA. Did you indicate to Mr. Whitney that you had been
subpoenaed and were expected to attend before the committee this
morning when you conferred with him yestrday?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were there any other members of the exchange, or

brokers, present at your conference with Mr. Whitney?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Who were they?
Mr. PIERCE. Mr. Dominick, Mr. Prentice—pardon me, Mr. Pecora,

did you ask about members of the stock exchange ?
Mr. PECORA. Or members of brokerage firms holding seats on the

stock exchange.
Mr. PIERCE. Mr. Dominick
Mr. PECORA (interposing). As you give the names of these gentle-

men will you indicate the firms that they are connected with,
respectively?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir. Mr. Dominick of Dominick & Dominick,
Mr. Prentiss of Hornblower & Weeks, Mr. Duncan of W. E. Hutton
& Co., Mr. Drevers of Eric & Drevers, Mr. Chapman of Chisholm
& Chapman. For the moment I do not recall any others.

Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. PIERCE. At the moment I do not recall any others.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that all these gentlemen whose names

you have just mentioned had also been subpenaed to appear before
this committee this morning?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was that fact known to all those present at this

conference that you all had with Mr. Whitney on yesterday?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who else attended that conference besides Mr. Whit-

ney and the gentlemen whose names you have given us ?
Mr. PIERCE. Representatives of the exchange counsel.
Mr. PECORA. Was that Mr. Redmond?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Anyone else?
Mr. PIERCE. One of his partners.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. PIERCE. I am not sure of the name but I think Mr. Mason.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Pierce, do you know the circumstances under

which this conference was called?
Mr. PIERCE. I do. That was one of my purposes in consulting

Mr. Whitney.
Mr. PECORA. What were the circumstances surrounding the calling

of the conference ?
Mr. PIERCE. I was in Washington when your first questionnaire

was brought out, and was not at all familiar with the surrounding
circumstances, not until I returned to New York. I had not seen
the exchange of correspondence between Mr. Whitney and yourself
in this matter. I t was all quite new to me. I had understood that
Mr. Whitney had not, or tne stock exchange as such had not com-
plied with your request as you had expected them to do, and I was
curious to know what the reason's were, and exactly where we
stood.

Mr. PECORA. Have you now completed your answer?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you invite these other gentlemen who were

also under subpoena to appear before this committee this morning,
to attend that conference?

Mr. PIERCE. I did not.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know how it happened that they also were
present at this conference on yesterday?

Mr. PIERCE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who fixed the hour for the holding of this confer-

ence, you or Mr. Whitney ?
Mr. PIERCE. I did not fix it. I was invited by Mr. Frank Hope,

president of the stock exchange brokers.
Mr. PECORA. TO attend the conference ?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were these other gentlement also notified by Mr. Hope

to attend the conference, so far as you know ?
Mr. PIERCE. I think so, so far as I know.
Mr. PEOORA. Will you give the committee in substance what took

place at this conference yesterday ?
Mr. PIERCE. There seems to be considerable difference of opinion as"

between you and gentlemen of the stock exchange as to the cost of
supplying you with the information that you called for in your
original questionnaire

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Just one moment. I do not mean to
interrupt you, but I think it might be well at this time for me to
ask you this: At the conference yesterday was the original ques-
tionnaire the only questionnaire discussed ?

Mr. PIERCE. NO, sir. Some of us had had a telephonic conver-
sation with your Mr. Schenker and ascertained that the original
questionnaire would be substantially modified.

Mr. PECORA. But at the conference yesterday with Mr. Whitney
and these other gentlement was the modified form of questionnaire
brought to your attention by anybody ?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now you may go ahead and give us the

substance of what was said at this conference yesterday.
Mr. PIERCE. The discussion was purely along lines of the extent

to which we could—or rather to determine the extent to which we
could cojnply with the request contained in your modified ques-
tionnaire, as to whether or not you would expect complete exactness
in the replies. Our accountant estimates that if we were allowed
a reasonable latitude in approximating accuracy in the matter of
answering some of your questions, the expense would be nominal
and the time would, perhaps, be some 2 or 3 weeks. On the
other hand, if we must be exact about them, it would take several
months, undoubtedly, and the cost would be great if we had to
have the work done outside. Our purpose of that conference, the
jnain purpose, was to try to find a way in which we could give
you gentlemen the information you require with a sufficient degree of
accuracy, amounts, so as to enable us to get it together without a
large expenditure of time and money ourselves.

Mi*. PECORA. And it would be possible to give us an approxima-
tion by way of answer to the various questions embodied in our
questionnaire at what you would call a nominal expense and with
the expenditure of only 2 or 3 weeks' time.

Mr. PIERCE. Well, that would all depend upon the degree of
approximation with which you would permit us to do the work.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, with a fair degree of approximation, some-
thing that would give the committee reasonable information, a rea-
sonable notion of the kind of business transactions, and so forth,
that are called for in the questionnaire.

Mr. PIERCE. Mr. Pecora, I hope you will believe I am not spar-
ring with you. That would all depend on whether or not we could
agree upon what is fair. I am very sure we are anxious to cooperate
in any reasonable degree. But I can tell you that if we were com-
pelled to answer questions of even the modified questionnaire ex-
actly and precisely, and the markets were sufficiently active so that
we would have to employ outside help, it would take, in the case
of our firm—and I consider our records very complete—at least
$50,000 and several months' time. I can satisfy any auditor whom
you might put up against him on that point. On the other hand,
if we can get together on a questionnaire that will give you all the
information you really need, and at the same time not put too great
a, burden on us, we could put it through without any considerable
•cost and, if the markets are as they are at the present time, without
employing any outside assistance.

Senator COTTZENS. Would you say 10 percent would be an approxi-
mation, within 10 percent of accuracy?

Mr. PIERCE. I should say we could come nearer than that.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, the information you would give would be

practically sufficient upon which the committee could rely in at-
tempting to legislate on any of these questions. We wouldn't want
it to misrepresent the situation or to be wholly inadequate, but if
sufficient to give us a basisx for any legislation that we might enact,
why, I think I would consider that probably would be sufficient.

Mr. PIERCE. Well, might I cite an illustration that I think you
would all understand even though you are not accountants or famil-
iar with stock exchange accounting

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Just a moment right there: I would
suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the other gentlemen who may be in the
room now and who were subpenaed to appear before the committee
this morning, and who are members of firms that hold seats on the
New York Stock Exchange, follow the testimony of Mr. Pierce
closely, so that when they are called to the stand their examination
may be abbreviated without losing the substance of it.

The CHAIRMAN. I think that would save time.
Mr. PECORA. NOW you may go ahead, Mr. Pierce.
Mr. PIERCE. Generally speaking, any debit appearing in a trial

balance at the end of a given month represents a margin account.
On the other hand, we are frequently called upon to buy for a bank
or an investor a security which would be paid for a day or two after-
wards if we are given an order like that, say, to purchase 100 shares
of steel, an investment purchase on December 30, and that goes
through our clearings and on to our ledgers December 81. The
customer gets the bill December 31, and we will get a check in pay-
ment January 2 or 3, a purely cash account. Now, in order to deter-
mine whether the December 31 balance item represents a margin
account we would have to refer to our ledgers, our January ledgers,
the following year. That means that every one of those items, every
item appearing in our debit accounts, and we have 26,000 accounts,
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would have to be analyzed by referring to the ledgers the following
year. I wouldn't think, in the case of our firm certainly, that more
than 5 percent of the debit balances appearing at the end of any
given month represented investment transactions of that character.

Mr. PECORA. Would it be fair to take the transactions, or to
analyze the transactions, say, for the period of one month, in order
to ascertain the percentage of such transactions of the whole num-
ber of your transactions, and then apply that percentage as repre-
senting the average? Would that give us a fair approximation of
the facts ?

Mr. PIERCE. Might I have that question read?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; the committee reporter will read it to you.

(Which was done.)
Mr. PIERCE. Quite, I should think.
Mr. PECORA. Are there any other suggestions that you have to

make along these lines, Mr. Pierce ?
Mr. PIERCE. I think if we would be permitted to consult with your

accountants, who are familiar with your requirements, and who no
doubt are familiar with stock exchange methods of accounting, we
probably could arrive at a very helpful result. We <Jo not know
what you purpose showing.

Mr. PECORA. Well, isn't that indicated pretty well by the modified
questionnaire?

Mr. PIERCE. Well, I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Take the modified questionnaire, and will you point

out the various questions that could not be answered without the
expenditure of a great deal of time and money?

Mr. PIERCE. That would depend upon the particular house to
which it was applied. I can answer only for my house.

Mr. PECORA. Will you do it for your house? Your house is one
of the largest, if not the largest, wire houses in the street, isn't it?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir. But we are hot an underwriting house.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that means that you would not be put to any

expense in furnishing the data or compiling the data to answer
these questions.

Mr. PIERCE. Quite right; but the difficulties of our house in ren-
dering a return to your questionnaire are much less than that of
houses whose business is more complex.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you have before you, I presume, a copy of the
modified questionnaire.

Mr. PIERCE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Chairman, before that question is answered

let me ask if the modified questionnaire has been made a part of
the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I think not.
Mr. PECORA. This is one of them, Senator Couzens, and I now

offer it for the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The modified questionnaire sent out by counsel to the committee

was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 25, October 20, 1933 ",«and
is as follows:)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 25, OCTOBER 20, 1933

QUESTTONNAIBE

A. Give the following data for a current date:
1. Number of members of New York Stock Exchange.
2. (a) Estimate of number of members considered as acting primarily as

traders for their own account, giving names and addresses.
(6) Estimate of number of members considered as acting privately as floor

brokers, giving names and addresses.
(0) Estimate of number of members present on floor.
(d) Number of members who do not maintain regular representation on

the floor of the exchange, giving names and addresses.
(e) Number of registered firms carrying margin accounts for customers and

number of memberships held by such firm.
(f) Number of members who in addition to acting as brokers have also

participated in security offerings and/or pools, syndicates, or joint accounts,
giving names and addresses.

(g) Names of all members engaged in handling odd-lot transactions.
(B) Obtain from each member and member firm the following data for the

year 1929 and for the year 1933 up to September 1.
(a) Number of customers (persons, partnerships, and/or corporations) who

bought or sold any securities on margin or for cash.
(C) Obtain from all odd-lot houses the number of shares bought and the

number of shares sold by them during the period from April 1,1933, to July 31,
1933, inclusive.

(D) Obtain from all members and member firms a statement of the total
number of shares bought and the total number of shares sold for their own
account on the Exchange during the period from April 1, 1933, to July 31, 1933,
inclusive.

(E) Obtain from each member or member firm the following data:
1. The total number of margin accounts on their books as of December 31,

1928; December 31, 1929; December 31, 1930; December 31, 1931; December 31,
1932, and June 30,1933.

2. The total debit balances in such marginal accounts as of those dates.
(F) Obtain from each member and member firm a statement showing

whether member firm or any agent acting for such firm or any partner thereof,
had a participation in an option exceeding 10,000 shares of any single security
during the years 1929 to 1933, inclusive. In replying to this question furnish
the name of each member and his answer for each year of this period.

(G) Obtain from each member or member firm the folio whig data for the
years 1929 to 1933, inclusive, furnishing the name of each member and his
answer for each year during this period:

1. A statement showing whether member firm or any agent acting for such
firm or any partner thereof participated in the profits and/or losses, or in any
distribution of securities in any syndicate, pool, and/or joint account.

2. A statement showing whether any joint, syndicate, or pool accounts were
maintained on the books of such member firm in which such member or mem-
ber firm had no proprietary interest.

(H) Obtain from each member or member firm the following data for the
years 1929 to 1933, inclusive, furnishing the name of such member or member
firm and his answer for each year during this period:

1. Statement showing whether member or member firm has purchased any
securities-for resale.

2. Whether member or member firm has underwritten or participated in the
underwriting and/or distribution of any securities.

3. Whether member or member firm was a member of/oc associated with any
investment trust.

(1) 1. Obtain from each member or member firm who engaged in brokerage
business and securities selling and/or syndicate, pool, or joint account opera-
tions a statement showing whether a segregation or allocation of capital and
of accounts for each department was maintained during the years 1929 to
1933f inclusive. In replying to this question furnish name of each member
or member firm and his answer for each year of this period.

2. Where answer from member or member firm to the previous question is in
the affirmative, give date, in each case, when such segregation took effect.
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Submit details of plan, stating If in emergencies capital funds may be switched
back and forth between the departments.

(J) Obtain from each member or member firm the following data for each
year of the years 1928 to September 1, 1933, inclusive:

1. Annual gross charges to customers for commissions for the purchase
and sale of securities.

2. The annual gross charges to customers for interest.
3. A detailed annual income statement showing receipts and disbursements

by classification.
(K) 1. Give the names of all jnembers who acted as specialists on July 1,

19*33, giving the names of the securities in which they were specialists.
2. Furnish copies of all provisions in the constitution and bylaws of the

New York Stock Exchange in effect on December 31, 1929, and copies of all
amendments subsequent thereto up to August 31, 1933.

3. Give the names of all specialists who have been subjected to formal
warning, trial, or disciplinary action of any nature or character whatsoever
by any committee or governing body of the exchange for the period from
January 1, 1928 to September 1, 1933. In each case state the date, the nature
of the alleged violation and the disposition thereof.

(L) Give the following data for each of the years from 1929 to 1933,
inclusive:

1. Number of persons employed by the committee on publicity of the New
York Stock Exchange in publicity and/or public relations activities.

2. Number of persons employed by the Department of Economist of the
New York Stock Exchange.

3. Total yearly expenditures by the New York Stock Exchange for all of
the above enumerated purposes.

4. Total number of pamphlets, brochures, printed addresses, Articles, or
writings of a similar nature circulated or distributed by the exchange or any
of its subsidiaries.

5. The titles and dates of all such publications.
6. The number of copies of the two books, "The Work of the Stock Ex-

change " and " Short Selling", written by the economist of the New York
Stock Exchange, which were purchased by the exchange or any of its sub-
sidiaries, and general nature of such distribution.

(M) Give the following data for each of the years from 1928 to September
1, 1933:

1. Names of bond issues listed on the New York Stock Exchange which have
been in default in principal or interest during such period.

2. List of members or member houses of the New York Stock Exchange who
were suspended for insolvency.

3. List of members suspended or expelled by the New York Stock Exchange,
giving dates of such suspensions or expulsions, reasons therefor, and where
such members were in partnership, the names of such firms.

(N) Give the following informations for each of the years from 1928 to 1933,
inclusive.

(1) All committees of the New York Stock Exchange and the names of the
members of each committee.

Mr. PECORA. I might say that many of the questions on that ques-
tionnaire are required of the stock exchange as an institution and
not by individual brokers or members.

The CHAIRMAN. Does Mr. Whitney's letter, in which he encloses a
printed copy of correspondence, include the original questionnaire
or the modified questionnaire?

Mr. PECORA. The original one and not the modified one.
Senator COUZENS. Well
Mr. PECORA. (interposing). Pardon me a moment: I notice that

Mr. Redmond, one of counsel for the New York Stock Exchange, is
in the room. Mr. Redmond, Chairman Fletcher has just asked if
the printed questionnaire which appears to have been sent to mem-
bers of the New York Stock Exchange at the instance of Mr. Whit-
ney, is the original questionnaire or the modified questionnaire. I
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replied that it appears to be the original one. Do you know that
it is the original one and not the modified one ?

Mr. REDMOND. I t was the one that was submitted to Mr. Whitney.
The modified questionnaire has never been submitted to him.

Mr. PECORA. What is called the modified questionnaire was modi-
fied as a, result of conferences with Mr. Whitney and yourself, and
Mr. Whitney, as I understand it, has all the modifications that were
decided upon at those conferences.

Mr.,REDMOND. That is not true, Mr. Pecora. All the modifications
were not agreecj upon in conference.

Mr. PECORA. Whether agreed upon or not they were proposed
by our representatives, weren't they, Mr. Redmond ?

Mr. REDMOND. Well, in reply to that I wish to say
The COMMITTEE REPORTER (Mr. HART) . I cannot hear Mr. Red-

mond while standing back in the room.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kedmond, will you please come forward.
Mr. REDMOND. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. I will ask Mr. Redmond to be sworn.
Mr. REDMOND. I have been sworn already, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Not since the amended resolution was adopted.
Mr. REDMOND. NO ; that is true.
Mr. PECORA. That may make a difference.

TESTIMONY OF ROLAND I . REDMOND, MEMBER OF THE FIRM OF
CARTER, IEDTARD & MILBTJRN, NEW YOKK, N.Y.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you solemnly swear that your testimony in
this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth?

Mr. REDMOND. I do.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are an attorney and counsellor at law?
Mr. REDMOND. I am.
Mr. PECORA. And a member of the firm of Carter, Ledyard &

Milburn?
Mr. REDMOND. I am..
Mr. PECORA. I S that firm counsel for the New York Stock Ex-

change ?
Mr. REDMOND. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. And have you, as a member of that firm, devoted

yourself with any degree of particularity to the legal interests of the
New York Stock Exchange on behalf of your firm?

Mr. REDMOND. I have been the partner in the firm who has taken
the most active part in representing the exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the fact that on or about
September 30, 1933, a letter was addressed by me to Mr. Richard
Whitney, president of the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. REDMOND. I am.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have seen the letter, have you not ?
Mr. REDMOND. I have.
Mr. PECORA. And you have conferred with Mr. Whitney, or he

with you, about the contents of that letter?
Mr. REDMOND. He referred the letter to me.
Mr. PECORA. Accompanying that letter was a form of so-called

" questionnaire " which I requested that Mr. Whitney cause to be
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circulated among the members of the New York Stock Exchange
and have their return made available to this committee at an early
date.

Mr. REDMOND. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are familiar with that original form of ques-

tionnaire ?
Mr. REDMOND. I am.
Mr. PECORA. Following the receipt of that questionnaire and my

letter by Mr. Whitney, did you and Mr. Whitney have any confer-
ences with representatives of the investigating staff of this com-
mittee with respect to the questionnaire?

Mr. REDMOND. We did.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such conferences were held ?
Mr. REDMOND. TWO.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did the first one last, about?
Mr. REDMOND. I would say approximately three hours.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did the second one last?
Mr. REDMOND. About the same length of time.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the dates when those conferences were

held?
Mr. REDMOND. I can verify it, I think, immediately [after refer-

ring to memorandum] ; October 10 and 11.
Mr. PECORA. I have before me a printed document which I will

ask you to look at and, after looking at it, will you tell us whether
you ever saw a copy of it before ?

Mr. REDMOND. I have.
Mr. PECORA. IS it a copy of 3, printed document which was pre-

pared and caused to be sent to various members of the New York
Stock Exchange by Mr. Whitney?

Mr. REDMOND. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Under what date was that sent out to the members

of the New York Stock Exchange?
Mr. REDMOND. I do not know positively, but I believe it was Tues-

day of last week.
Mr. PECORA. Tuesday of last week?
Mr. REDMOND. Of this week.
Mr. PECORA. That was several days after the second conference

that you and Mr. Whitney held with representatives of this com-
mittee with regard to the questionnaire, was it not?

Mr. REDMOND. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that document in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(The document referred to, being questionnaire circulated to mem-

bers of the New York Stock Exchange, was received in evidence,
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 26 ", of Oct. 20, 1933, and will be
found on page 2527.)

Mr. PECORA. Embodied in this printed document, which has just
been marked " Comnrittee's Exhibit 26," in evidence, is what pur-
ports to be a questionnaire, or a copy of the original form of the
questionnaire, that was sent to Mr. Whitney by me with the letter
of September 30, 1933, that has already been referred to.

Mr. REDMOND. I so understand.
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Mr. PECORA. At the conferences that you and Mr. Whitney held
with representatives of this committee on October 10 and 11 were
changes and modifications in that original form of questionnaire
proposed and discussed by anyone?

Mr. REDMOND. They were.
Mr. PECORA. Were any of those modifications or changes agreed to

in form or substance?
Mr. REDMOND. Some of them were.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know which were and which were not?
Mr. REDMOND. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Will* you indicate to the committee, with reference to

the printed document marked "Committee's Exhibit 26", which
changes were suggested and agreed to and which were not ?

Mr. REDMOND. Subdivision A. The words " October 1, 1929, and
July 1, 1933" were stricken out, and there were substituted the
words " a current date "; so that the question now reads:

Give the foUowing data for a current date.
Subdivision 1 under (a)—"Number of Members of New York

Stock Exchange." That we explained had been the same at both
of the prior dates, and we agreed that that would give the member-
ship in full detail showing the number of members as of a current
date who actually held memberships, those estates that held mem-
berships of deceased members, and those memberships that were in
process of transfer.

Under Subdivision 2 (<ai)—Mr. Pecora, to save time suppose I
read it simply as changed rather than reading it in both forms?

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. REDMOND. That question was changed so as to read:
An estimate of the number of members considered as acting primarily as

traders.
Subdivision (&)
Mr. PECORA. AS traders for their own account?
Mr. REDMOND. Yes; their own account; I beg your pardon.

Subdivision (&) was changed to read:
Estimate of number of members considered as acting primarily as floor

brokers.
The CHAIRMAN. Omitting the words "giving names and ad-

dresses " ?
Mr. PECORA. NO. " Giving names and addresses " was included.
Mr. REDMOND. NO; those words were stricken out because this is

purely an estimate. We pointed out that it was impossible for the
exchange to give accurate addresses of persons acting as floor brokers.
People do not act solely as floor brokers. I t is not a classification
that is rigid.

Mr. PECORA. Was not the phraseology of that question modified in
order to accord with the situation you have just represented, when
the form of the question was changed so as to call for an estimate
of the number of members considered as acting primarily as floor
brokers?

Mr. REDMOND. Precisely; and for that reason the words " giving
names and addresses " went out, because you were not thinking of
individuals; you were simply making an estimate of the aggregate.
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Mr. REDMOND. Subdivision (o) was changed to read:
Estimate of number of members present on floor.
Subdivision (d) was changed so as to read:
Number of members who do not maintain regular representation on the floor

of the Exchange, giving names and addresses.
Subdivision (e) was changed so as to read:
Number of registered firms carrying margin accounts for customers and num-

ber of memberships held by such firms.
Subdivision (/) we arrived at no agreement on whatsoever, and

held the question in abeyance.
Mr. PECORA. Just one moment. With regard to that subdivision

(/), question 2#, was it not understood that you were to submit a
form of that question that was to include your definition of a pool ?

Mr. REDMOND. I said that I would submit a definition of a pool,
of a syndicate and of a joint account.

Mr. PECORA. Was such a definition ever submitted?
Mr. REDMOND. NO, because it became academic, as I saw it, upon

the rendition of my opinion which I delivered to Mr. Whitney on
Saturday of last week.

Mr: PECORA. That was one of the reasons why the modified form
of questionnaire was never finally agreed upon?

Mr. REDMOND. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU submitted an opinion eventually to Mr. Whit-

ney?
Mr. REDMOND. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. Which Mr. Whitney adopted and which caused him

to write to me to the effect that the governing authorities of the
New York Stock Exchange did not deem it proper to circulate this
questionnaire among the members, among other reasons, because of
the prohibitive cost to such members?

Mr. REDMOND. And the fact that we found no legal authority for
any such procedure. That was the basis of my opinion.

Mr. PECORA. Upon rendering that opinion to the stock exchange
and Mr. Whitney, as president of the stock exchange, he acted upon
it and adopted your conclusions, did he not?

Mr. REDMOND. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And immediately after he did that, we were notified

by him, in substance, that the governing authorities declined to issue
a questionnaire in any form to its members.

Mr. REDMOND. I do not think, " in any form ", Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Was there anything left open for us to agree to with

the officers of the Stock Exchange after Mr. Whitney's letter to me?
Mr. REDMOND. We were perfectly ready and willing to sit down

and agree to a sensible form of questionnaire.
Mr. PECORA. I thought that had already been done in the two days

of conferences that had been held?
Mr. REDMOND. I t had not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Then why did you not defer your opinion until after

those conferences had been concluded and a final form of question-
naire decided upon?

Mr. REDMOND. Because, Mr. Pecora, unless I am mistaken—at
least I was informed by Mr. Schenker, of your staff, that you insisted
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upon that opinion being rendered and you fixed Friday as the dead-
line, and Mr. Schenker spoke to me on Saturday, and it was only
when I told him that Mr. Whitney would have it Saturday afternoon,
that I was relieved of being constantly called on the telephone to find
out when my opinion was g;oing to be given—there was constant
pressure on me to get that opinion out.

Mr. PECORA. Will you continue pointing out the modifications in
the form of questionnaire that were discussed at these two confer-
ences that were held by our representatives with you and Mr.
Whitney?

Mr. REDMOND. There was no change in subdivision (g) of the first
major section. In the second major section, subdivision (B), the
subheading a in that was changed by striking out the words " exclud-
ing bonds, debentures, and notes " and striking out the words " or
credit accounts ".

Mr. PECORA. That modification was suggested by either you or
Mr. Whitney, was it not?

Mr. REDMOND. We pointed out the practical impossibility of
answering the question as' it was originally presented.

Mr. PECORA. And pointed out that to answer that question as
originally presented would involve the expenditure of a great deal
of time and money by the members ?

Mr. REDMOND. True.
Mr. PECORA. And our representatives immediately recognized that

and agreed to modify that question?
Mr. REDMOND. Not immediately.
Mr. PECORA. They did before the conference was over, did they

not?
Mr. REDMOND. After 6 hours; yes.
Mr. PECORA. They permitted themselves the right to debate the

question with you, did they not, but they finally agreed to adopt
the views of yourself and Mr. Whitney?

Mr. REDMOND. Yes, sir.
SUBDIVISION (6). I t was indicated that that would probably be

dropped; and the subheading, the separate paragraph which pur-
ported to ask the members of the exchange to state which of their
customers resided in New York City, was likewise eliminated.

In regard to Subdivision (C), so the record will be informative,
it seeks information from the odd-lot houses in regard to the num-
ber of shares bought or sold by them during certain days in this
year. We agreed that we would consult the odd-lot houses and find
out whether they wished the exchange to act as a conduit in the
giving of that information to the committee, leaving it up to them
to determine whether they would follow that method or supply the
information direct to the committee.

Subdivision (D) was changed so as to read:
Obtain from all members a statement of the total number of shares bought

and the total number of shares sold by them on the exchange during the
period from April 1, 1933, to. July 31, 1933, inclusive, for their own account
or account of their firms and the account of each partner of their firms.

Shall I go on?
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. REDMOND. Subdivision (E). There was a long discussion

about that, but no final conclusion. At the end, Mr. Flynn, who tookDigitized for FRASER 
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the burden of the discussion, indicated that he might consider chang-
ing the dates which now appear as of July 31, 1929, 1930, 1931, and
1932, and July 15,1933, to December 31 of 1928, and subsequent years
to June 30, 1933

Mr. PECORA. Pardon me. Did not Mr. Flynn indicate that the
adoption of those dates, namely, December 31, 1928, the same date
in the years 1929,1930,1931, and 1932, and the date of June 30 in the
year 1933, would be agreed to by us ?

Mr. REDMOND. He withheld final decision on that. We pointed
out to him that the information for the December dates from 1929
on had been already called for or was in process of being furnished to
the Internal Revenue Department, and we pointed out that to go
back another year to December 31, 1928, would impose a very con-
siderable additional burden on the members of the Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Did not Mr. Flynn specifically indicate agreement
with that suggestion that those dates be changed from July 31 of each
year to December 31 ?

Mr. REDMOND. He did not, Mr. Pecora. I have my original
memorandum here in which I noted the agreements, and I do not
find that that is agreed to.

In subdivision 2 of subdivision (E), the question reads, so as
to make the record informative:

The total debit balances in such marginal accounts.
We pointed out that, first of all, there was grave doubt as to

what constituted a marginal account on a particular date. Mr.
Pierce has this morning illustrated that an account that has a debit
balance on a particular date may in fact be a cash account. I t is
also true that on any particular date an account which, by its nature,
is really a margin account, may have no balance, either debit or
credit, or may have a credit balance.

Mr. PECORA. DO you maintain that it is a practical impossibility
for a stock brokerage firm to tell this committee the number of
marginal accounts carried on the books of the firm within a certain
given period of time, and the number of so-called cash accounts ?

Mr. REDMOND. I am advised by practical men in the business that
if you make it as of a particular date they might, by analysis of their
ledgers, answer the question.

Mr. PECORA. Was not this question modified so as to call for the
daily debit balances in such marginal accounts as of those dates, the
term "those dates " referring to the specific dates set forth in the
preceding question?

Mr. REDMOND. But I was addressing myself to the difficulty of
determining what is a margin account on a particular date. In other
words, if you take as of a particular date, the broker may have a
record of whether the accounts have a debit balance in them, no bal-
ance, or a credit balance. A credit balance may be a margin account.
You have to analyze the account to find out whether it is or not.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you think the brokers could give us a reasonable
interpretation of that and give us answers correspondingly ?

Mr. REDMOND. Mr. Pecora, I suggested to Mr. Flynn that that
first subdivision be made to read, " (jive the total number of accounts
having a debit balance as of a certain date ", but Mr. Flynn did not
find that suggestion acceptable.
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Mr. REDMOND. Still, on this subdivision 2, when you get to the
term " debit balances ", do you want the gross or the net debit bal-
ances—because frequently a firm carries for a certain customer a
debit balance in a long account and a credit balance in the short
account? Do you want the net debit balance or the gross?

Mr. PECORA. Was that discussed in these conferences?
Mr. REDMOND. I t was.
Mr. PECORA. And what did you and Mr. Whitney advocate that

the question should call for?
Mr. REDMOND. We suggested that the question be changed to ask

simply what number of accounts had a debit balance and then take
simply the total of such debit balances.

Mr. PECORA. HOW would you phrase a question that would be
understood by the brokers as calling for data showing on a given
date the number of margin accounts carried by the broker and the
number of cash accounts carried by the broker?

Mr. REDMOND. I think if you want that information you would
have to ask that direct question and have the brokers analyze each
account to see whether it is a margin account or not.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that would present any difficulty to the
individual broker?

Mr. REDMOND. I could only answer second hand; and you have in
this room a number of practical men :

Mr. PECORA. Well, answer the second, then.
Mr. REDMOND. I should prefer not to give just an opinion. I do

not consider myself an expert on the mechanics of the brokerage
business.

Senator COUZENS. Perhaps Mr. Pierce can answer that question.
Mr. PIERCE. That involves the point, Mr. Pecora, that I raised

a little while ago. Practically all debit balances represent margin
accounts, and the debit balance in one of those accoiints may be paid
off 2 or 3 days later. I t may be a pure cash account, but thel debit
balances in pratically 95 cases out ox 100 represent margin accounts.

Mr. PECORA. With that understanding, that we do not want or
would not require the exact number of margin accounts carried
on your books at a given date, as distinguished from cash accounts,
the result would be a very fair approximation of the answer, would
it not?

Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir. Now, may I add to that
The CHAIRMAN. Suppose the question called for the best possible

estimate, not an exact statement of the number, but an estimate.
That would giye you leeway enough, would it not?

Mr. PIERCE. In my opinion the accounts of any house—the esti-
mate would fall within 5 percent of absolute accuracy. If you only
want the number of cash accounts in our office today, under our sys-
tem of bookkeeping, although we have about 26,000 accounts in seven
different offices in the United States, we probably could tell you
exactly within 4 or 5 hours. If you asked us today which of our
accounts were margin accounts and which were cash accounts a week
ago, we would have to go through our ledgers; and while many
of the accounts we would not have to analyze, because a number of
them are sufficiently well known to us to determine by merely glanc-
ing at the heading which was margin and which was cash, it would
require at least a passing glance at every one of our 26,000 accounts.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. But you could furnish that information with regard
to a current period of time?

Mr. PIERCE. Today we could tell you within a very few hours
how many are cash and how many margin.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much time would be required to give us the same
information with respect to a specific date some time in the past, not
with absolute accuracy, but allowing for the 5 percent latitude that
you referred to before, giving you the benefit of that?

Mr. PIERCE. Only a very few weeks, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. REDMOND. I would like to put on the record here that the sug-

gestion was made to Mr. Flynn that this question be changed so as
to call for estimates, to frankly call for estimates, but Mr. Flynn
was unwilling to adopt that suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. My information is, Mr. Redmond, that it was repre-
sentatives of the exchange that insisted upon accuracy in the returns
to these questions, and not our representatives that insisted upon
that accuracy.

Mr. REDMOND. Mr. Pecora, we insisted upon accuracy if you ask
a definite question. If you ask for an estimate—and you will notice
in that subdivision (<?), which is the question to be answered by the
exchange, we agreed upon estimates. If you ask us for definite
information we have got to give an accurate answer. If you ask us
for an estimate, we can give you an estimate.

Mr. PECORA. Will you go ahead, Mr. Redmond, and refer to what-
ever other modifications were discussed?

Mr. REDMOND. Subdivision ( / ) :
Obtain from each member and member firm a statement showing whether

member firm or any agent acting for such firm or any partner thereof partici-
pated in the profits and/or losses resulting from the exercise of any option

I beg your pardon. This was the suggestion which was made on
our behalf and, I understood, tentatively agreed to. "An option of
10,000 shares or more in any single security during the years 1929
to 1933, inclusive."

Mr. PECORA. Our representatives agreed to the suggestion, at least
the limitation in that question as to participation in an option of
10,000 shares or more.

Mr. REDMOND. My record indicates that they took a receptive atti-
tude toward it, but it was not finally agreed to. Those things which
were finally agreed to I changed on my record where the suggestion
seemed to meet with approval.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. REDMOND. We had a great deal of discussion in regard to

subdivisions (^), (A), and (^), and all three of those questions were
withheld for further consideration by Messrs. Flynn and Schenker.

Mr. PECORA. I t was in connection with the discussion relating to
those questions that you indicated you would define a pool for the
purpose of reference to a pool in the questionnaire.

Mr. REDMOND. AS to some of them.
Mr. PECORA. And that definition has not yet been forthcoming.
Mr. REDMOND. I t became academic, as I say. If you want it I will

furnish it.
Mr. PECORA. I thought you were going to give it.
Mr. REDMOND. If you still want it, I will be delighted to furnish
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Mr. PECORA. We have been trying to get a definition of a pool
from many witnesses who have appeared before, this committee. We
continued our efforts up until yesterday, and I, for one, would be
personally grateful to any representative of Wall Street institutions
that will give this committee a definition of a pool.

Mr. REDMOND. I will furnish it to you today—or I would even take
a shot at doing it right now, if you want.

Senator COUZENS. Let us have it now.
Mr. PECORA. All right; we will have it now.
Mr. REDMOND. I would say that a pool is an agreement between

several people, usually more than three, for the purpose of trading
actively in a single security.

I would say that a syndicate is an agreement between several peo-
ple, usually a much larger number than in the case of a pool, for
the purpose of buying or selling or dealing in a security or securi-
ties, not solely for the purpose of actively trading in them.

And I would say that a joint account is an account in which
several people have joined together for the purpose of buying or
selling securities generally, not concentrating on a particular
security.

Senator COUZENS. And simply for profit?
Mr. REDMOND. For profit or for other purposes that it may be

engaged in. I t might be a group in a family that wanted to make
sure that each member of the family got a fair aliquot part in their
holdings.

Senator COUZENS. Would stabilization be a factor in it?
Mr. REDMOND. I t might, but rarely in a joint account, I should

think. That would come more closely to being a syndicate or a
pool.

Senator ADAMS. Yesterday it was suggested that there was some
taint of some kind attached to the term " pool." I think Mr. Wiggin
intimated that he was very reluctant to have a certain transaction
designated as a pool. But from your definition I do not observe
just why a syndicate would be free from taint and a pool be tainted.
Can you point out the differentiation?

Mr. REDMOND. I personally do not see any reason why either
should be considered as tainted. I would say this, that it has oc-
curred in the past that dishonest people have traded actively in
securities, and at the same time they gave out false information
in regard to the security in which they were trading.

Senator ADAMS. Dishonest people have been in syndicates and
have been in joint accounts; so that does not differentiate them.

Mr. REDMOND. I think dishonest people have been everywhere,
Senator.

As I said, we arrived at no agreement on subdivisions (g1), (A),
and (i).

In regard to (j) we pointed out, first of all, the difficulty of sep-
arating the gross commissions on stock transactions from gross com-
missions on bonds or debenture or note transactions. }Mr. Flynn
therefore agreed to strike out from subdivision 1 of (j) the words
" excluding bonds, debentures, and notes ", and to strike out in toto
subdivision 2.

We pointed out to Mr. Flynn that unless there was some definition
of the term " customers " and some limitation upon what was meant

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 2493

in this case by securities, the resulting figure would be completely
false. For instance, an out-of-town firm—members of the exchange
may charge an individual who is their customer the stock exchange
commission, but the out-of-town firm to effect the transaction in
New York pays part of that commission to the New York clearing
house, the house that carries the transactions in New York for them.
That house, in turn, may pay part of the commission to the member
of the exchange who executes the order on the floor of the exchange.

Now, each one of those members of the Exchange is receiving a
commission from a customer, because the commission houses are the
customers of the floor brokers, and the New York clearing firms count
the out-of-town firms as their customers. Therefore, a single com-
mission, if half of it were paid to the clearing house in New York
and a floor brokerage paid in addition, and each one of them reported
it, you would have a duplication •which would multiply even the gross
commissions. So it would produce a completely false statistic.

Mr. PECORA. HOW false would it be ?
Mr. REDMOND. Almost impossible to say, Mr. Pecora. But at

least, I should think, on the average, by 30 or 40 percent.
Mr. PECORA. IS that your ̂ opinion, Mr. Pierce?
Mr. PIERCE. I would not suppose that over the past year the aver-

age—of course, this market is more or less of a guess, perhaps natu-
rally—but over the past 2 years the average nonmember commission
would be something like $13 or $14. The wire house charges to its
out-of-town member connection anywhere from 40 to 50 percent as
a nonmember commission. The New York Clearing House pays to
the floor broker who executes the order from $1.75 to $2.5G—is it,
Mr. Eedmond? Our books show that the average that we paid in
1932 to the floor broker, I think, was about $1.90.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean by that per share ?
Mr. EEDMOND. A hundred.
Mr. PIERCE. $1.90 a hundred.
Senator COUZENS. Hundred dollars?
Mr. PIERCE. A hundred shares. Which means that if each group,

that is, out-of-town house, clearing broker in New York, that is, wire
house, and broker executing the order on the floor, were all to report
their earnings under the commission head, the chances are that it
would be out more than, well, certainly more than 50 percent.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Redmond, with regard to question (J ) ,
subdivisions 1, 2, and 3, thereof, was it not indicated to you in these
conferences with our representatives that we would modify those
subdivisions 1, 2, and 3 of question (J) so that they would read as
follows:

1. Annual gross charges to customers for commissions for purchase and sale
of securities.

2. The annual gross charges to customers for interest.
3. A detailed annual income statement showing receipts and disbursements

by classification.
Mr. REDMOND. That is true, but you asked whether we reached an

agreement. The answer is that we did not agree upon it, because
Mr. Whitney took the position that it would be highly improper to
be a party to furnishing statistics that he knew would be misleading
and false.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU saw what information was desired in the form
of those questions as I have just read them, did you not?

Mr. REDMOND. I don't know; frankly.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what is there unintelligible in this question:

" Give the annual gross charges to customers for commissions for
purchase and sale of securities " ?

Mr. REDMOND. First of all, I pointed out the possibility of the
duplication in these reports.

Mr. PECORA. Apart from duplication, the question itself is a simple
one, is it not ?

Mr. REDMOND. NO; I would not say so. When you get to the
question of the sale of securities you are asking the members of the
New York Stock Exchange to give the gross charges for commissions
on the sale of all securities. Now many of the member firms are
members of the out-of-town exchanges. Many of them deal oyer
the counter for commissions. Therefore, you would have gotten
as the gross annual charges from members of the New York Stock
Exchange, and therefore presumably, and in the minds of the public,
for the transactions on the New York Stock Exchange, the com-
missions of the security business of the entire United States.

Mr. PECORA. IS there anything in the question there that shows
that the answer to such a question would be considered as the gross
charges to customers for commissions on transactions executed
through the New York Stock Exchange only?

Mr. REDMOND. I think the implication is clear when the question
is asked only of the members of the New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. IS there anything else about that question that you
think is misleading ?

Mr. REDMOND. I frankly see no point in getting a gross statement
of commissions.

Mr. PEOORA. But the question itself is simple, is it not? I t is a
question that calls for a statement of the gross charges to customers
for commissions ?

Mr. REDMOND. Yes. The question in form is simple, but as I
pointed out, it would produce a false and misleading statistic.

Mr. PECORA. False and misleading in what respect ?
Mr. REDMOND. I have already stated, Mr. Pecora, in the sense of

duplication, in the sense also that it would call for the commission
business on all forms of security transactions, and the implication
that flows from the fact that the question is addressed only to mem-
bers of the New York Stock Exchange.

Senator COUZENS. I t would simplify matters if we used "net
charges ", and then that would eliminate duplications so far as your
division of commissions is concerned?

Mr. REDMOND. I t should be " net", Senator Couzens. and I think it
ought to be in regard to purchase and sale of securities on the New
York Stock Exchange if it is being addressed to members of the
New York Stock Exchange; but I am fearful that an answer to any
such question would entail an enormous amount of work.

Mr. PECORA. Was any such suggestion made to our representatives
with regard to that modification of this question ?

Mr. REDMOND. NO; we pointed out the difficulties, and Mr. Flynn
took the position that, admitting that the thing might not be accu-
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rate3 at least it would be a good start toward getting statistics, and
our discussion ended at that point, because we could not agree with
him to produce for him statistics which we knew would not be
accurate.

Mr. PECORA. What is there difficult about answering subdivision
2 of question (J) which calls for the annual gross charges to
customers for interest?

Mr. REDMOND. We had very little discussion about that, because,
frankly, I did not know how difficult it would be for members of
the exchange to answer that question. I believe it can be answered
much more easily than subdivision 1.

There is, of course, another danger of duplication that would
have to be guarded against, because an out-of-town member having
customers with debit balances on his books charges them interest.
He carries those securities through, a New York correspondent, who
in turn has a debit account standing in the name of the out-of-town
firm. Now the New York firm would report the interest charge
on that debit, and in turn the out-of-town man would show the same
interest charged to his customers.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you think that could be easily guarded against
by the individual broker or firm making return to this questionnaire,
pointing in the return such duplications and approximating the
extent of such duplications?

Mr. REDMOND. I do not know that approximation is possible. I
wouldn't think

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Would it be possible, Mr. Pierce?
Mr. PIERCE. If I may make a suggestion—and I want to repeat

that I hope that you all will believe that we are here to be helpful.
I have not given this close study, but the thought has just come to
me that perhaps you come nearer to accuracy in this way than any
other without absolute analysis that would take many, many months,
and that is to permit the New York clearing houses to report and
not to have the out-of-town houses which clear through the New
York clearing houses report. That would eliminate duplication in
some respects.

Mr. PECORA. We have no objection to that. Now, will you resume?
Mr. REDMOND. I think this should go on the record, Mr. Pecora:

There are a number of New York houses that clear through other
New York houses. So Mr. Pierce's suggestion would be to get the
information, only from such New York houses as clear for them-
selves or for the accounts of others.

Senator COTJZENS. IS that correct?
Mr. PIERCE. That is my suggestion to Mr. Redmond.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you resume the history of the discussion

with regard to the original questionnaire, Mr. Redmond?
Mr. REPMOND. Subdivision 4, we simply pointed out that the net

income statements of the members of the exchange are of course
already on file with the United States Government.

Mr. PECORA. Subdivision 4 we agreed to eliminate, did we not;
that is, our representatives did?

Mr. REDMOND. I have no such record.
Mr. PECORA. NOW pass on to a consideration of question denomi-

nated as (K) in the original question.
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Mr. REDMOND. We agreed that under subdivision 1 we would
give the names of the members who acted as specialists in the
active stocks as of a current date and as far back as possible, prefer-
ably July. We have since verified and find that we cannot give it
as of a date as far back as that. We will give it as of the current date
where the records now exist. I t was understood that for the inactive
stocks we would not have to give the names of the specialists.

Mr. PECORA. Was not that suggestion agreed to by our representa-
tives, Mr. Redmond?

Mr. REDMOND. That was agreed to.
Mr. PECORA; I t was; all right.
Mr. REDMOND. (K-2) We furnished the information by giving

them copies of the constitution and rules x>i the exchange down to
date.

Subdivision 3 was changed by inserting simply the word " formal *'
in front of the word " warning " in the second line.

Mr. PECORA. And we agreed to that change ?
Mr. REDMOND. I t was, I think, Mr. Flynn's suggestion.
ID. (L-l) it was changed to read " the number of persons em-

ployed by the committee on publicity of the New York Stock Ex-
change."

Mr. PECORA. And that was agreed to by our representatives, was
it not ?

Mr. REDMOND. Yes; it was.
Subdivision 2 was eliminated by mjitual consent, as the library

committee ceased to exist prior to 1925.
Subdivision 3 was unchanged.
Mr. PECORA. When you say it was unchanged—there was no dis-

pute raised by either side?
Mr. REDMOND. I t was agreed to.
Subdivision 4 was changed so as to read " the total yearly expendi-

tures ", rather than " the total yearly appropriation."
Mr. PECORA. And that was agreed to by us ?
Mr. REDMOND. Entirely.
Subdivision 5 was changed so as to read as follows:
The approximate number of president's addresses or statements, year book,

annual reports of the president, and similar publications circulated or dis-
tributed by the exchange or any of its subsidiaries.

Mr. PECORA. And that was agreed to by us?
Mr. REDMOND. I so understood.
Subdivision 6 there was no question about.
Subdivision 7 was changed so as to read:
The number of copies of the two books, The Work of the New York Stock

Exchange, and Short Selling, written by the economist of the New York Stock
Exchange, which were purchased by the exchange or any of its subsidiaries
and were distributed gratis and the general nature of such distribution.

Mr. PECORA. And that was agreed to, was it not, by us?
Mr. REDMOND. Yes.
Subdivision 8 was stricken out by mutual consent.
Subdivision 9 was agreed to by both parties.
Subdivision (N)
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean question (N) ?
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Mr. REDMOND. Question (N), subdivision 1, was changed so as to
read as follows—

The names of bond issues listed on the New York Stock Exchange which have
been in default in the payment of principal or interest during such period.

Mr. PECORA. We agreed to that, did we not?
Mr. REDMOND. Yes; as soon as we pointed out that default might

exist for all sorts of different reasons.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. REDMOND. Subdivision 2—
A list of members or member houses of the New York Stock Exchange who

were suspended for insolvency.

Mr. PECORA. We agreed to that?
Mr. REDMOND. I t is a change of words, and it was your own sug-

gestion, of course, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. We agreed to the form of the question suggested by

you or Mr. Whitney.
Mr. REDMOND. We were simply making it more accurate, that is

all.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. REDMOND. In subdivision 3 we pointed out that you asked

for a list of members who were suspended, and we asked if you did
not also want a list of those who were expelled, and that was treated
as an oversight on your part, so we agreed to put it in.

Subdivision 4 was by mutual consent stricken out.
So was the intervening paragraph between questions (M) and

(N), and with regard to question (N) we agreed that we would
give the list of the committees of tne New York Stock Exchange
as they existed each year after the annual election, when these
standing committees are regularly appointed.

Mr. PECORA. When this printed document, marked " Exhibit 26 ",
in evidence of this date was mailed by Mr. Whitney, as president
of the exchange, to the members of the exchange none of the
changes in the form of any of the questions embodied in the original
questionnaire were shown?

Mr. REDMOND. We were simply printing the exhibit which was
attached to your letter, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Without the modifications that had been agreed upon;
isn't that so?

Mr. REDMOND. Without the modifications that had been agreed
upon; yes.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. REDMOND. But remember, there were many questions, as my

letter to Mr. Whitney points out, that were still open for discussion
on which we had had no final agreement, and I must say that
throughout the conference Mr. Schenker and Mr. Flynn, while indi-
cating agreement between Mr. Whitney and myself, certainly re-
served the right for you to pass upon what they had agreed to.

Mr. PECORA. And then you finally came to the conclusion and
rendered to the exchange an opinion setting forth that conclusion
that the exchaiige had no right or authority to require its members
to make returns to the questionnaire ?

Mr. REDMOND. My opinion has already been put into the record.
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Mr. PECORA. And the opinion is to that effect in part?
Mr. REDMOND. I t is.
The CHAIRMAN. That would have applied no matter what changes

were made or modifications in the questionnaire ?
Mr. REDMOND. AS far as the legal proposition was concerned,

Senator?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. REDMOND. I do not think any question of the changes in it

would have changed the legal opinion; no. I point out, however,
Senator Fletcher, that in a number of instances during the course of
this investigation, when either the committee itself or its counsel
have indicated to the stock exchange irregular practices which might
improperly affect the market, we have not hesitated to seek that in-
formation and ascertain the facts, and we have done it entirely at
our own expense.

We have just completed, as Mr. Pecora knows, an examination of
the charges that pool activities in the alcohol stocks in the early part
of this year were responsible for the rapid rise of the market.
We investigated through our accountants over 100 firms, and the
detailed reports have been furnished to Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Does not the exchange from time to time send out
questionnaires of its own to its members and require them to make
returns thereto ?

Mr. REDMOND. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Under what right or authority does the exchange do

that which you think the exchange does not possess or would not
possess for the purpose of circulating a questionnaire on behalf of
this committee?

Mr. REDMOND. I have pointed out—I do not know whether anybody
has taken the trouble to read my opinion, but I think my opinion
makes perfectly clear the difference between the two. I pointed
out in the next to the last paragraph the undoubted power under
the constitution of the exchange of the governing committee to secure
information. Suppose I read these two paragraphs ?

Mr. PECORA. If you will.
The CHAIRMAN. I think it would be very well. We received that

only this morning. We have not had time to read it very carefully;
at least I have not. This came in this morning. This is the first
time I ever saw the opinion.

Mr. REDMOND. I was not aware that that had not been generally
circulated, Senator.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; all right.
Mr. REDMOND (reading) :
Under the constitution of the exchange the governing committee has the

power to secure information by questionnaire from the members of the ex-
cnange. This power has been used whenever the governing committee felt
that it was necessary to investigate irregular transactions or practices which
might improperly affect the market. Without attempting to record all of the
instances in which questionnaires have been sent to members of the exchange
in recent years, I should perhaps- remind you that it was used in the alleged
corner in Wheeling & Lake Brie stock some years ago; in the Manhattan
Electrical Supply Co. cases in 1917 and 1930; and for the statistics in regard
to short selling not only at the time of the panic in 1929 but again currently
since the early part of 1931. In each instance where the Senate Committee
represented to the exchange that the market had been affected by irregular
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or unfair practices, this power was invoked to secure the facts, I refer, of
course, to the special questionnaire sent in regard to the short position on
April 8, 1932; to the investigation of the trading in Kreuger & Toll securities
at the time of Ivar Kreuger's death; and to the investigation, recently con-
cluded, of the rumors that pool transactions in the so-called alcohol stocks had
affected the market in the early part of this year. In other instances, where
the testimony before the Senate Committee seemed to have a direct bearing
upon the conduct of members of the exchange, the governing committee has
used its power to ascertain the facts by requiring the members of exchange
to furnish it with information. These instances, however, furnish no precedent
for the present case.

The information sought by the proposed questionnaire has no direct bearing
on market practices or on the conduct of members of the exchange. On the
contrary, it consists primarily cf what might be described as general statistics.

Mr. PECORA. Did you want to read any other portion ?
Mr. KEDMOND. I thought I would read my conclusion. I t is in

the next paragraph.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. KEDMOND (continuing):
There is no doubt that a committee of Congress has power to secure, by

subpena, information which is necessary or pertinent to the framing of legisla-
tion. Our courts have upheld the existence of this power and by liberal inter-
pretation have given legislative committees the right to seek any information
which is proper and relevant to the work of the Congress. Although the Sen-
ate committee may directly seek information by requiring citizens to testify
before it, we have found no authority which would support the theory that
it has power to compel one citizen to secure for its use information from
another citizen.

The Committee's counsel frankly recognizes that the information sought
by this questionnaire is not in the possession of the exchange. A subpena,
therefore, served upon the exchange would not produce the information which
he seeks. He likewise realized that he may, if it is proper and relevant to the
pending inquiry, secure the information which he desires by serving sub-
penas upon the individual members of the exchange and by compelling them
to appear before the Senate committee in Washington. Instead of using this
recognized method, he has asked the exchange to secure this information for
him by sending a questionnaire to. its members. He urges that this procedure
be followed, as it will be "the speediest and most convenient method" of
securing the information. In other words, he wishes the governing committee
of the exchange to use its power to compel the members of the exchange to
answer the questions contained in the questionnaire. Under the constitution
of the exchange any member who fails to furnish information required of him
by the governing committee may be suspended or expelled. If, therefore, the
exchange should undertake to send out the proposed questionnaire, the members
of the exchange would not only be compelled, at the risk of being disciplined
by the governing committee, to answer, but they would also be effectively de-
prived of the right, which they would possess if they were subpenaed to appear
before the Senate committee, to raise the question of whether the information
sought from them was proper and relevant to the pending investigation.

Much as the exchange may desire to facilitate the investigation which the
Senate committee is conducting, I do not believe that it should even for this
purpose, use a method which will deprive the members of the exchange of a
substantial right. For this reason, it is my opinion that the exchange should
refuse to send to its members the suggested questionnaire.

Mr. PECORA. That opinion would apply to any questionnaire pro-
posed by this committee to be sent by tne exchange to its members
then, would it not?

Mr. KEDMOND. Seeking statistical information or such like data.
Mr. PECORA. Seeking any information?
Mr. KEDMOND. NO, Mr. decora; because when this committee rep-

resented to the exchange that there was to be a great bear raid on
175541—33—PT 5 15
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the market in April 1932 we did send out a questionnaire and we did
ascertain the facts.

Mr. PECORA. Does not the exchange in your opinion possess the
same power to address a questionnaire to its members in the form
generally or substantially of the questionnaire that was discussed
and modified to its members at this time ?

Mr. REDMOND, I don't quite understand your question. The power,
of course

Mr. PECORA. The exchange has the power and exercises it from
time to time to address questionnaires to its members ?

Mr. REDMOND. TO secure information which is necessary or rele-
vant to the government of the exchange or to prevent improper prac-
tices on the exchange. That I agree to heartily; yes.

Mr. PECORA. And is that the only kind of questionnaire that, in
your opinion, the exchange has the right or the power to submit
to its members ?

Mr. REDMOND. The wording of the constitution is very broad.
I would like to see the particular case before I give an opinion
beyond that point.

Mr. PECORA. If the wording of the constitutional provision in the
constitution of your exchange is so broad, why did you place any
limitation upon it in the opinion that you rendered to the stock,
exchange which furnished part of this pamphlet marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit 26"?

Mr. REDMOND. Because as I point out, Mr. Pecora, the information
which is being sought here from the members would be required
of them under the danger of being expelled from the exchange,
whereas if they were subpenaed they would have the right to come
here and claim that the information sought from them was not
relevant to this inquiry.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say in your opinion under the constitution of
the exchange the governing committee "has power to secure informa-
tion by questionnaire from the members of the exchange. Is there
any limitation on the information that the governing committee
has power to secure by questionnaire?

Mr. REDMOND. I would prefer not to express a general opinion
on that question, Mr. Pecora. I do not want to establish a precedent
that may annoy me in the future.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say further:
This power has been used whenever the governing committee felt that it

was necessary to investigate irregular transactions or practices which might
improperly affect the market.

Did you indicate that to be a limitation upon the kind of ques-
tionnaire that under its constitution the governing committee of the
exchange has the power to send to its members ?

Mr. REDMOND. That opinion does not purport to consider the scope
of the power, Mr. Pecora. As I just said, I pointed out:

Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is why I asked you if you in-
tended that language to indicate a limitation.

Mr. REDMOND. I think the letter is perfectly clear as it stands.
There is no implication of a negative in it.

Mr. PECORA. Can't you answer the question, Mr. Redmond,
directly ?
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Mr. EEDMOND. The opinion did not purport to consider the ques-
tion that you asked, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. All right; that is an answer. Now, the questionnaire
that we proposed and which was discussed and to which some modifi-
cations at least were agreed to, if I properly understand your testi-
mony this morning, calls for statistical data, among other things,
does it not?

Mr. EEDMOND. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the Exchange has no power to sub-

mit to its members a questionnaire calling for such statistical data
under its constitution?

Mr. REDMOND. " For such statistical data " ? I doubt it.
Mr. PECORA. Why? What provision in the constitution of the

exchange is there which would preclude the exercise of such a
power by its governing committee?

Mr. REDMOND. Not in express words, but to place an enormous
burden of expenditure upon the members to produce statistics which
could be demonstrated were completely inaccurate, I doubt whether
any court would allow the governing committee, if it so lost its
reason, to carry it out.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't this the situation that we had since Mr.
Whitney received the original questionnaire with my letter under
date of September 30 last, that at the request of Mr. Whitney,
conveyed to me by his letter dated October 5, 1933, and which is
part of the printed pamphlet marked " Committee's Exhibit 26'',
conferences were held between him and yourself on the side of th2
exchange and Mr. Flynn and Mr. Schenker on the side o£ the
investigating staff of this committee, for the purpose of reaching
some conclusion with respect to the form of the questionnaire1?

Mr. REDMOND. There were such conferences.
Mr. PECORA. And those conferences, lasting hours, were held, and

certain agreements arrived at, at least informally, with respect to
modifications of the original form of the questionnaire.

Mr. REDMOND. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Then, under date of October 14, some 2 weeks after

the receipt of the original questionnaire by Mr. Whitney, you ren-
dered an opinion, as counsel to the exchange, in which, in substance,
you advised the exchange that it had no power to send out the ques-
tionnaire at all and require its members to make returns thereto.

Mr. REDMOND. If you will change the date so as to make it appear
that- your letter to Mr. Whitney, although dated September 30, was
not received until October 2, the answer is yes.

Mr. PECORA. That was because of the intervention of a Saturday
and Sunday. Mr. Whitney was not at his office on Saturday.

Mr. REDMOND. I t was not received in the mail until Monday morn-
ing, October 2.

Mr. PECORA. We sent it out the preceding Friday, September 30.
With that modification of dates only in my question, that is the fact ?

Mr. R^>MOND. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that whatever time was spent in discussing the

form of the questionnaire and in discussing changes in the question-
naire was all spent in vain, because ultimately you advised the ex-
change that it had no power to send any such questionnaire, regard-
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less of any modifications in its form, to its members and require
them to make returns thereto.

Mr. REDMOND. That is true; but, Mr. Pecora, you were aware of
the fact that that fundamental question was involved, because when
you called me on the telephone late in the afternoon of October 9
and said you regretted you could not see Mr. Whitney personally in
regard to the questionnaire, and urged me to arrange an appoint-
ment with him for the following morning for Mr. Schenker and Mr.
Flynn, it was then clearly understood that I was still considering
the question whether the exchange could or could not, as a legal mat-
ter, send out the questionnaire.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recall that in our conversation I indicated that
I was willing and anxious to meet Mr. Whitney that same day,
Saturday, or on the following Monday, but that I was informed
that Mr. Whitney would not be in town Saturday, and that he would
be so occupied on Monday that he could not meet me; and do you
recall, therefore, that in answer thereto I said, then, I would have
to appear before the committee on Tuesday, October 3, at public
sessions of the committee to be held here in Washington, and would
remain in Washington for the purpose of attending such sessions
continuously thereafter the balance of the week?

Mr. REDMOND. Our conversation took place, of course, Monday
afternoon, but your statement is perfectly true, that you were willing
to try to see Mr. Whitney on Saturday or Monday, and that he found
it impossible on account of his other engagements.

Mr. PECORA. I was even willing to see him on Sunday.
Mr. REDMOND. I think we have all had to do things on Sunday in

the course of this investigation.
Senator COTJZENS. May I ask whether or not all the information

the stock exchange gets from its members is available to all the
members of the exchange?

Mr. REDMOND. NO.
Senator COTJZENS. In other words, under the constitution of the

New York Stock Exchange, the information it gets from its members
is available only to the controlling committee?

Mr. REDMOND. TO the governing committee and the standing com-
mittees of the exchange.

Senator COTJZENS. And cannot be obtained by other members of the
exchange?

Mr. REDMOND. Not unless they have some direct interest, and the
standing committee permits them to.

Mr. PECORA. IS it now your opinion that the stock exchange should
not send this questionnaire that has been proposed by this committee,
with such modifications thereof as have been agreed to or discussed?

Mr. REDMOND. I still stand by my original opinion, Mr. Pecora,
that it would be depriving the members of the exchange of a sub-
stantial right. Any one of them may feel that some of these ques-
tions are an invasion of his privacy, which is protected by the Con-
stitution, and may urge before this committee that the information
is not relevant or proper to its investigation.

Mr. PECORA. DO I understand that the governing authorities of
the exchange will be guided by that opinion, so that it would be
futile to ask them to send out any questionnaire along the lines pro-
posed, with such modifications as might be agreed upon?
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Mr. EEDMOND. I cannot undertake to prophesy the future action
of an instiution like the exchange, Mr. Pecora.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Eedmond, let me ask you this. If that is the
position you hold, and assuming that would be agreed to by the gov-
erning board, would you advise the exchange that it might, then,
within its power and authority, submit this questionnaire to its
members with the statement that they are not ordered nor directed
to answer the questions, but that the exchange recommends that they
answer them if feasible, and leave it to the discretion of the members
as to whether they answer the questionnaire or not, without imposing
any penalties upon them in case they did not ?

Mr. EEDMOND. Senator, Mr. Whitney not only was receptive to
such a suggestion, but actually, in the case of question (C) which
sought information from the odd-lot houses, suggested that we
voluntarily undertake to approach those houses and find out whether
they wanted us iio act as a conduit of the information to this com-
mittee.

Mr. PECORA. There are only six odd-lot houses, are there not?
Mr. EEDMOND. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. What did they say?
Mr. EEDMOND. I have only been informed casually. I believe

some of them have taken the position that they would prefer to
furnish this information directly, if it is necessary, as it is highly
competitive information, the public disclosure of which might be
harmful to them.

The CHAIRMAN. In those cases where the members refused to
answer, and where you submit the questionnaire to them, we could,
of course, subpena those members.

Mr. EEDMOND. YOU have undoubted power to do so.
The CHAIRMAN. I t seems to me it would be entirely reasonable not

to put all the members to the expense of coming here and testifying
when this information may be furnished without that. If they are
willing to do that without coming here, it is for them to decide,
without your ordering or directing then* to do anything, and im-
posing any penalties on them if they did not. And, of course, the
returns would show what members declined, and in those cases we
could issue subpoenaes and bring them here.

Mr. EEDMOND. I do not doubt, Senator, that practically all mem-
bers of the exchange would he willing to open their books to repre-
sentatives of this committee. They did so in the past, at the time
Mr. Gray was counsel to this committee and was seeking information.
I do not think there was a single member of the exchange that stood
on his rights and required that his books be produced before the
committee in Washington. They all voluntarily opened their books
and allowed the representatives of this committee to get whatever
information they wanted.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, obviously for the committee to resort
to such measures would require a tremendous amount of time. I t
would stretch through months, if not years. If accountants rep-
resenting the committee were to go and examine the books of all the
members of the exchange in their respective houses, the amount of
time that would be required to obtain the data that such an examina-
tion was designed to obtain would be 'tremendous. I t seems to me,
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and it always has seemed to me, that the most expeditious and the
cheapest method of obtaining this information would be for the
members themselves to furnish it from their own examination of
their own books and records, and that was the purpose, and essen-
tially the purpose, as was set forth in my letter to Mr. Whitney of
September 30 last, of our having framed this questionnaire, and
entered into conferences with Mr. Whitney and his associates with
regard to any modifications of the questionnaire, and requesting
them to circulate it among their members. To say that members'
books are open to the inspection of investigators employed by the
committee is simply to say to this committee that you can spend the
next 2 or 3 years examining those books, if you want to wait that
long, for the results. I t seems to me a much shorter cut could be
taken, and from advices I have received informally from different
members of the exchange, they would be willing to reply to our
questionnaire and give us the information themselves, rather than
have our accountants examine hundreds of such books and extract
it from those books.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask, Mr. Redmond, if there is anybody
here to speak for the New York Stock Exchange, other than your-
self?

Mr. REDMOND. NO. AS a matter of fact, I came down merely as
an observer, Senator. I did not expect at all to testify.

Senator COUZENS. I t seems to me the chairman's suggestion is a
very simple one, and I would like to have information from the
^tock exchange as to whether the chairman's suggestion can be
carried out.

Mr. REDMOND. Of course, I assume that these questions which
would clearly produce duplicated or false statistics would have to be
modified, because I do not think the exchange would be justified
in sending out a questionnaire which it knew was going to produce
false figures.

The CHAIRMAN. We do not want that. What particular questions
fall within your objections,?

Mr. PECORA. We have been all over that, Mr. Chairman, and our
representatives have indicated throughout, as far as those things
have been reported to me, a willingness and a desire on the part of
the representatives of the committee to agree to any proposal that
would eliminate, to any substantial degree, any false information.

The CHAIRMAN. Of course, we do not want any false information.
Mr. PECORA. We are willing to obtain approximations. We do

not insist upon absolute accuracy, because absolute accuracy would
involve an expenditure of time and money wholly out of proportion
to the results.

Mr. REDMOND. Mr. Pecora, the suggestion that these things
frankly be made in the form of questions for estimate was made
at our meeting, and Mr. Flynn was not satisfied with it.

Mr. PECORA. The modifications you have already mentioned show
that we agreed

Mr. REDMOND. AS to some items.
Mr.'PECORA (continuing). To obtain estimates instead of exact

data.
Mr. REDMOND. AS to some items, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. What is the difference, Mr. Eedmond? You tell us
now that your opinion, submitted to the exchange, is that it has
no power to send out any kind of a questionnaire.

Mr. EEDMOND. But the chairman, Mr. Pecora, has suggested a dif-
ferent form, in which it would not be a questionnaire. It would be
simply a voluntary transmission of this so-called " questionnaire "
to the members, allowing each member to determine whether he
wished voluntarily to furnish the information.

Mr. PECORA. Whether you call it a-voluntary submission or whether
you call it a questionnaire, it refers to the same thing.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, if they are going to do it on a volun-
tary basis, you might just as well send it direct to the members of the
stock exchange, rather than in a round-about way, if it is going to
be purely voluntary.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we ought to have the recommendation of
the exchange to its members, if it is willing to do it.

Senator ADAMS. I t would depend somewhat upon the form in
which the recommendation was made. I t might be the recommenda-
tion of this committee would be more effective than the kind of rec-
ommendation the stock exchange would make.

Mr. REDMOND. I do not think so, necessarily, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I just wanted to see what their attitude was.
Mr. REDMOND. We did not see how* we could use the power of the

exchange to compel its members to furnish information.
Senator ADAMS. If, as a matter of fact, it was an improper thing,

the members could answer to you that you have exceeded your
authority.

Mr. REDMOND. They could; but, of course, our power is fairly
drastic in regard to their business life.

Senator ADAMS. But you would not hesitate to advise them if there
was any trespassing on their individual rights, that they did not have
to answer.

Mr. REDMOND. I do not know. If it had to do with practices which
were improperly affecting the market, I am afraid we would rather
subordinate the rights of the individual members of the exchange.

Senator ADAMS. YOU would think that perhaps the stock exchange
powers of investigation were somewhat broader than you intimate
the powers of the committee are.

Mr. REDMOND. NO, Senator. I would not say that, because I know
of no power that is broader than the power of this committee to
investigate.

Senator ADAMS. There have been some challenges made.
Mr. REDMOND. There have been in the past, and some that have

been supported by the Supreme Court. But when I read those old
cases and find that the persQnal liberty of the citizen was considered
sacred, I think how many years have rolled by, and what changes
time Has brought.

Senator ADAMS. We are made conscious of that every day.
The CHAIRMAN. Did the governing board consult the members,

and does it express the sentiments of the members in this opinion
of yours ?

Mr. REDMOND. The governing committee are elected by the mem-
bers, and therefore act for them as a representative body, Senator.
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Mr. PECORA. The question of the chairman was, Did the governing
committee consult the members with regard to this particular ques-
tionnaire and the request of the committee for its circulation among
the members before you rendered your opinion to the exchange with
respect to its power to circulate the questionnaire ?

Mr. REDMOND. NO, Mr. Pecora. My opinion was rendered without
consultation with anybody except my own partners.

Mr. PECORA. IS it fair to assume that the decision indicated by
Mr. Whitney in his letter to me of October 16, 1933, which forms a
part of this printed document called " Committee's Exhibit No. 26 ",
was likewise adopted without first conferring with members of the
exchange ?

Mr. REDMOND. I do not know, Mr. Pecora. I t was sent with the
approval of the governing committee of the exchange, as is so stated
in the first paragraph. As to whether individual members of the
1,375 members were personally consulted, that I would not know.

Mr. PECORA. Outside the information that may have been given
to the gentlemen who attended the conference held yesterday, the
conference that Mr. Pierce has referred to in his testimony here this
morning, have any of these members of the exchange been told any-
thing about the modifications of the original form of the question-
naire that were either agreed to by us or discussed by us with you?

Mr. REDMOND. Some of them have; because Mr. Schenker, over
the telephone, sent or gave to certain individuals a typewritten rec-
ord indicating the modifications. I did not receive a copy of that
myself until yesterday at lunch time.

Mr. PECORA. I mean, did the exchange circulate among the mem-
bers, or call to the attention of any of its members, the questionnaire,
with such modifications as had been agreed to by us in conference
with you?

Mr. REDMOND. NO, Mr. Pecora; because 90 percent of the modifi-
cations that were agreed to affected the information that the ex-
change itself is to furnish to you, and we had still held up in the air
all the major questions affecting the information to be secured from
the members of the exchange.

Mr. PECORA. DO you feel that the exchange, or the governing
authorities of the exchange, have no power to require its members
to make returns to a questionnaire designed to develop, among other
things, data indicating, out of the total volume of trading, the pro-
portion representing trading on margin and the proportion repre-
senting trading for cash ?

Mr. REDMOND. I realty, Mr. Pecora, hesitate to express a legal
opinion on such short notice. You are asking me to give my opinion
as to the power of the governing committee of the New York Stock
Exchange. That is a very important legal question, and I will not
give a curbstone opinion on it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Redmond, was not some such question actually
embodied in our questionnaire?

Mr. REDMOND. NO, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Could you readily point to any provision of the con-

stitution of the New l^orfc Stock Exchange or its regulations which
would in your opinion deprive the governing authorites of the
exchange of the power and rght to circulate such a questionnaire
among its members?
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Mr. REDMOND. I cannot at the present moment, Mr. Pecora, but
that verges again on the question of my legal opinion; and, as I
said, I do not think it is fair or proper to ,ask me that question. I
am counsel for the New York Stock Exchange, and you are asking
me for a legal opinion upon one of its basic powers.

Mr. PECORA. I thought you considered that legal opinion in ren-
dering the opinion that you submitted to the stock exchange under
date of October 14 last.

Mr. REDMOND. On the contrary, the point at issue in my opinion
was whether the exchange had the right to exact information from
its members for the benefit of this committee and by so doing deprive
the members of their right to state that the information was not rele-
vant or proper to this inquiry, a right which they would have if
they were subpenaed to appear here; and, as I said at the conclusion
of my opinion, I felt that the exchange, no matter how much it
wanted to facilitate this investigation, did not have the right to
deprive its members of the substantial protection which they would
have if subpenaed.

Mr. PECORA. TO what extent do you think the exchange has the
power or the right to cooperate with this committee in its desire to
obtain the information generally called for by the proposed question-
naire ?

Mr. REDMOND. I t has the power and the right to cooperate, and
has done so, Mr. Pecora, many times in the past.

Mr. PECORA. With regard to the question of giving us such co-
operation for the purpose of enabling us to elicit and obtain the data
that the questionnaire, in substance, calls for ?

Mr. REDMOND. The power to cooperate would exist almost any-
where, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what its disposition is at the present
time to give the committee that cooperation in the form in which it
is now being sought ?

Mr. REDMOND. Mr. Whitney, in his letter to you, in the next to the
last paragraph, said [reading] :

In declining, therefore, to compel the members of the exchange to answer the
questionnaire which you submitted to me, we are merely adhering to an estab-
lished precedent and in no way seeking or wishing to delay the investigation
now in progress.

Mr. PECORA. What does that mean with respect to their present
attitude toward giving us the kind of cooperation that we are now
seeking?

Mr. REDMOND. If you mean by " cooperation " the effective depri-
vation from members of the exchange of a fundamental right, I do
not think the exchange will give that kind of cooperation.

Mr. PECORA. We do not mean any such thing, Mr. Redmond, and
I am surprised to think that you feel that we have any such pur-
pose in mind. What we want to get, specifically, is the cooperation
of the governing authorities of the exchange to the end that this
committee may obtain from the members of the exchange the kind
of information set forth in the questionnaire.

Mr. REDMOND. MJ answer, Mr. Pecora, is that we are ready to give
you every proper kind of cooperation we can, which has been our
consistent attitude throughout this whole investigation.
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Senator ADAMS. Mr. Redmond, you concede that tHe stock ex-
change has the power to compel its members to furnish the informa-
tion contained in the questionnaire, if it saw fit to exercise the power.

Mr. REDMOND. Senator, that question verges on the question of
the legal opinion as to the scope of the power.

Senator ADAMS. YOU have the right——
Mr. REDMOND. Let us assume it for the purpose of this discussion.
Senator ADAMS. Let us assume it. We have had before us from

time to time, for instance, such men as Mr. Wiggin, who is sitting
over here. We have asked him questions and he has said to us, " I
don't know." We have said to him, " Will you get your secretary or
the treasurer of your company to furnish that information ? " Sup-
pose he should say to us, " No; I won't do that. I won't ask them.
You will have to bring them in." Would we have any authority to
compel anybody to get information from anybody else who is subject
to his orders? The stock exchange has the power to do it. Mr.
Wiggin has the power to tell his secretary or his bookkeeper to give
information, but suppose he should say to us, " I will not do it."
Could we compel him, or could he stand on his rights ?

Mr. REDMOND. I have found no authority, Senator, that would
support the idea that a citizen has, at his peril, got to go out and
secure information from another citizen.

Senator ADAMS. If that other citizen is subject to his control?
Mr. REDMOND. Even if he is subject to his control.
Mr. PECORA. What peril does the exchange face in sending out

this questionnaire to its members?
Mr. REDMOND. I did not say it faced any peril.
Mr. PECORA. What peril do you think it might incur ?
Mr. REDMOND. I said that was depriving the members of the ex-

change of a substantial right, and that we did not feel, in fairness,
we could do it.

Mr. PECORA. Would the exchange sent out the questionnaire to its
members at the request of this committee and reserve to each member
of the exchange receiving the questionnaire the right to determine
for himself whether any of the information called for by the ques-
tionnaire is information which the committee has no right to obtain
from him?

Mr. REDMOND. That is, in substance, the chairman's suggestion of
a few minutes ago.

Mr. PECORA. What is your answer to it ?
Mr. REDMOND. My answer is, of course—I cannot speak for the

exchange, I am nothing but its counsel, but I certainly think any
such suggestion would be received receptively, and a very prompt
answer given to it. I am sorry I cannot give a definite answer, but
I did not come down here to testify, and I am certainly not in a
position to bind the governing committee of the New York Stock
Exchange.

Mr. PIERCE. Mr. Chairman, would a suggestion be in order?
The CHAIRMAN. I will be very glad to have it.
Mr. PIERCE. I am not speaking for the stock exchange as such,

but simply for my own firm, and as reflecting, I believe, the ideas
of a good many. That is that one of the legal representatives of
Mr. Pecora's staff, and one of his accountants, could meet two or

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2 5 0 9

three of those of us who have come down here and go over that
questionnaire and ascertain to what extent it can be boiled down,
and have it sent out by the committee, if you like. You do not care
whether you get this information, I take it, through the stock ex-
change or direct from the members. There are only 1,375 members.
Then send that questionnaire yourself to the different members and
and let them determine whether they want to answer it.

Mr. PECORA. If the stock exchange is unwilling to cooperate with
us to the extent that has been indicated, by having it send out the
questionnaire under circumstances that would leave each member
free to determine whether or not he could or should furnish the
information, I think we will have to resort to some such thing
as you have suggested, Mr. Pierce; and the committee has already
indicated, I think, its willingness to do that. We thought we would
get the cooperation of the stock exchange. Apparently we cannot
get it.

Mr. EEDMOND. Mr. Pecora, that is not a fair statement.
Mr. PECORA. I think it is. N
Mr. REDMOND. That question has not been submitted
Mr. PECORA. We have spent a whole hour or more here in colloquy

as to what the exchange can do, and as to what the exchange will
do. The net result seems to be zero.

Mr. REDMOND. Mr. Pecora, I would like to have the record show
that no suggestion similar to the one just made has even been sub-
mitted to the exchange.

Mr. PECORA. I have asked you about it, and you have dodged the
question. You have stated you are not in a position now to tell
us what you would advise the exchange to do, as to whether or not
it had the power to do any such thing legally.

Mr. REDMOND. Mr. Pecora, I have dodged nothing, but you can
not ask me, in fairness, to give a legal opinion in regard to the
powers of the exchange under the Constitution on 5 minutes' notice.
If you wish to submit the question which the chairman propounded
originally, to the exchange, as I said a minute ago, I am sure it
will be receptively received, and that you will have a very prompt
answer. I do not want to seem to bind the exchange by saying yes
or no, because I have not the authority to do so.

Mr. PECORA. Within what period of time do you think we would
get an answer that you would call prompt ?

Mr. REDMOND. By tomorrow—probably by 4 o'clock—to give the
governing committee an opportunity to be called in session, and allow
them to consider it. I think it would be very helpful if Mr. Pierce's
suggestion were followed, that some of your experts consider, with
some of the important gentlemen who have been summoned here
today, whether further revision of some of these questions might not
produce the information you desire, but in a form that would be
much less burdensome on the members of the exchange.

The CHAIRMAN. I think Mr. Pierce's suggestion is quite a rea-
sonable one, and perhaps we can get together to-day with these
people whom you suggest, and arrive at a form of questionnaire that
would bring the information we want. We do not want to put people
to unnecessary trouble and expense. We want the facts, or approx-
imately the facts, anyhow. We do not want any misinformation or
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false information, but it seems to me we could probably reach, the
facts by modifying these questions in such a way as would enable
the members to answer them, reserving any rights they may have
about it. I think that suggestion is a very good one. I do not
know what the members of the committee think about it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, we have always taken the position
that we are willing to modify the questionnaire to any reasonable
extent and to meet any situation that would seem to impose upon
the members of the exchange any undue burden, either of time or
of expense of money. Hours of conference, by Mr. Redmond's own
statement here this morning, were spent by representatives of the
committee with representatives of the exchange for the purpose of
discussing such modifications or changes in the original form of the
questionnaire. We would *not have wasted time in those conferences
if we had not been willing to recognize that perhaps some of the
original questions were too broad, or called for information that
made it almost a physical impossibility for the members to furnish
this committee with the information. Then, after a lapse of 2 weeks,
we are told that the exchange will not send out any questionnaire,
because they have been advised by counsel that they have not the
power to do it and to require the members to submit to it.

We could have been told that at the very outset. Then we might
have taken the question up with members .of the exchange indi-
vidually.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Mr. Chairman, I move that the committee
go into executive session and see if we cannot reach some practical
agreement on this subject.

Mr. PECORA. May I ask how many gentlemen who represent stock
exchange houses are here this morning, in addition to Mr. Pierce,
in response to the subpenas of this committee. Would they kindly
give their names and the firms they represent to the stenographer,
one after the other?

Mr. GAYER G. DOMINICK. Gayer G. Dominick, of Dominick &
Dominick. My partner, who is also comptroller of the business, is
here with me, and I should like to have him come in the meeting.

Mr. JULES S. BACHE. Jules S. Bache, of J. S. Bache & Co.
Mr. JOHNSON. Herbert R. Johnson, of the firm of Orvis Bros. &

Co.
Mr. DUNCAN. J. C. Duncan, of W. E. Hutton & Co.
Mr. LOEWENSTEIN. V. T. Loewenstein, of Bears, Stearns & Co.
Mr. CHAPMAN. M. A. Chapman, of Chisholm & Chapman.
Mr. AI^BERT F. CLEAR. Albert F . Clear, of Hirsch, Lilienthal & Co.
Mr. ELUS. George A. Ellis, Jr., of E. F. Hutton & Co.
Mr. PRENTISS. John W. Prentiss, Hornblower & Weeks.
Mr. DAVIS. Edward K. Davis, of Dominick & Dominick.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Pierce of E. A. Pierce & Co. Are there

any other gentlemen present under subpena, who represent the
stock exchange houses?

(There was no further response.)
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 2

o'clock. We will now have an executive session in the hearing room
of the Senate Committee on Banking and Currency, room no. 303,
and those gentlemen who have announced their presence and given
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their names here will be welcome there. We will be glad to have
them meet with us.

Mr. PECORA. I suggest also that the invitation similarly be
extended to Mr. Redmond, if he cares to attend.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; we are glad to invite Mr. Eedmond to
attend. The committee will now be adjourned and meet in room
303 in executive session.

(Thereupon, at 12:25 p.m. the committee adjourned to go into
executive session, the regular hearing being adjourned until 2 p.m.
of the same day, Friday, October 20, 1933.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m. at the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr. Pe-
cora, you may proceed.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin will resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OP ALBERT H. WIGGIN—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, your testimony yesterday afternoon
closed with an inquiry into the trading-account operations managed
by Dominick & Dominick, which terminated on or about April 8,
1929.

Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Pecora, I think your year is wrong, isn't it?
Mr. PECORA. 1930; yes. I t terminated on March 7, 1930. Now,

Mr. Wiggin, I want to ask you if you are familiar with the trading
account participated in by the Metpotan Corporation, Potter & Co.,
McClure, Jones & Co., and Broomhall, Killough & Co., which was
formed on or about April 10,1929, and was terminated on or about
July 3, 1930.

Mr. WIGGIN. I know that there was such an account, but I am
not familiar with it.

Mr. PECORA. When you say you are not familiar with it do you
mean that you have no knowledge whatever about it ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I would have to investigate to get figures or
dates, but I do know that there was such an account, and that it
w as-

Mr. PpcoRA (interposing). Have you readily at hand any records
which would enable you to inform this committee somewhat in detail
with respect to this trading account?'

Mr. WIGGIN. I think my associates will furnish it to me promptly.
Mr. PECORA. Who formed that trading account ?
Mr. WIGGIN. When you say who formed it, what do you mean?
Mr. PECORA. Who took the initiative or who caused it to be formed ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Let me find out.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pecora, is this the fifth such account?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. The Metpotan Co. took the leadership in the organi-

zation of the account.
Mr. PECORA. Was the formation of the account as well as the terms

and provisions thereof evidenced in writing?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Can you produce as one of the writings relating
thereto a letter dated April1 10, 1929, addressed by Metpotan Se-
curities Corporation to Broomhall, Killough & Co., Inc. ?

Mr. CONBOY. We have it now.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, I show you what purports to be a photo-

static reproduction of such a letter. Will you please look at it and
tell us if you can identify it as a true and correct copy of such a letter.

Mr. WIGGIN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it

may be spread on the proceedings of the subcommittee.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and the committee reporter will

make it a part of the record.
(A photostatic copy of letter dated Apr. 10, 1929, from Metpotan

Securities Corporation to Broomhall, Killough & Co., Inc., was
marked "Committee Exhibit No. 27, Oct. 20, 1933", and will be
found on page 2533.)

Mr. PECORA. I will read the essential provisions of the exhibit,
which will be spread in full on the record. It is dated April 10,
1929, and I read as follows:

We have this day formed an account for the purchase and sale of stock of
the Chase National Bank and Chase Securities Corporation.

The account may trade in such stock and/or rights to subscribe for stock
and/or new stock with the understanding that, as a result of such trading, the
account shall not be long or short at any one time more than the equivalent
of 6,000 shares of old stock.

Any stock in the account will be carried by Metpotan Securities Corporation
any we will charge the account at the end of the month 5 percent interest
per annum for carrying. The account will run for a period of 90 days from
April 10, 1929, but may be further extended by mutual consent of all the
members. The account has today purchased 5,394 shares at $1,150 per share.

Members of the account and their respective interests are as follows:
McOlure, Jones & Co., one sixth; Potter & Co., one sixth; Broomhall, Killough
& Co., Inc., one sixth; Metpotan Securities Corporation, one half.

Are the other three parties of this account whose names I have
;just read from committee exhibit no. 27, persons or associations that
^are members of the New York Stock Exchange ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think two of them are members of the stock ex-
change.

Mr. PECORA. Which are the two?
Mr. WIGGIN. McClure, Jones & Co.5 and Potter & Co. The other

is just a corporation, as you probably know.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of the formation of this trading

account in behalf of Metpotan Securities Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think the same as before.
Mr. PECORA. TO distribute stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO distribute stock.
Mr. PECORA. By that do you mean to sell the stock to the public ?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO sell stock to investors; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the time that this pool—no, I withdraw that.

At the time that this trading account was formed isn't it a fact that
there was in existence and in operation one of the other trading
accounts with respect to which you have already been examined and
which was managed by Dominick & Dominick?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, if that other account was formed for the same
purpose on the part of the Metpotan Corporation, why was it neces-
sary to form this trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was to provide an increased distribution on the
theory that these other houses would reach a different list of cus-
tomers than those that were to be reached through Dominick &
Dominick.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't the purchases and sales that were made by
the trading account managed by Dominick & Dominick made through
the open market ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Of course, I do not know where they sold, as I stated
yesterday or the day before. I take it they had a long list of their
own customers, but, undoubtedly, a large part of it was done through
%\\.e open market.

Mr. PECORA. Was the distribution of Chase Bank stock that this
present account was formed to effect also made through the open
market ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I should think that probably it was made in the same
way. Each one of these houses has a line of customers of its own.

Mr. PEOORA. DO you mean that these houses—and by which term
I believe you mean brokers?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Were boosting the stock among their

own respective customers?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know that they were boosting it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if the purpose of these trading accounts was

to obtain distribution of the stock, that could have been done by
any firm of brokers through the open market, couldn't it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Each to his own ability; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to have more than one trading

account in operation at the same time for the same purpose?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because we wanted to get increased distribution.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was the obtaining of that increase of distribu-

tion due to the fact that the various brokers that entered into these
trading accounts were boosting the stock among their own respective
customers and in that way obtaining a wider distribution ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I cannot say that they were boosting the stock, but
I do think that they probably approached their own customers.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not Dominick & Dominick
as managers of the other trading account were given information
concerning the formation and existence of this trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN. I assume so. [After consulting an associate:] My
associates tell me unquestionably they were posted.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were traded in through the me-
dium of this account that was formed on April 10, 1929?

Mr. WIGGIN. I will find out. [After consulting an associate:]
Twelve thousand six hundred and thirty shares of the old stock;
that is, the stock at $100 par value, and 442,934 shares of the new
stock of $20 par value.

Mr. PECORA. What was the total cost of those purchases for the
purpose of this account?

Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). $103,216,184.88.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 5 1 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

Mr. PECORA. The moneys necessary to acquire those shares were
advanced by the Metpotan Securities Corporation from time to time
as those moneys were required, were they not?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. According to Exhibit No. 27, in evidence, it was the

purpose of the participants in this account, when it was formed on
April 10, 1929, to conduct it for a period of 90 days, with the pro-
viso that it could be further extended by mutual consent of all the
members. You will observe that this account was not terminated
until July 3, 1930, or nearly a year and a quarter after the account
was formed. Were there any special reasons for continuing the ac-
count for that period of time instead of concluding it within the
original period of 90 days?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was continued for the same purposes for which
it was started—the same reasons.

Mr. PEOORA. Well, were all these four-hundred-odd thousand
shares that were accumulated during the life of the account also
sold by the time the accoupt wag closed on July 3,1930?

Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr, PECORA. HO.W many shares were in the account at the time it

was closed?
Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). Thirty-eight

thousand four hundred and forty shares.
The CHAIRMAN. What became of those, Mr. Wiggin?
Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). The account was

divided. McClure, Jones & Co. took over their share
Mr. PECORA. Which was one sixth?1

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes. Potter & Co. took over their share; Metpotan
took over their share; Broomhall, Killough & Co., Inc., were in diffi-
culties and Metpotan purchased their share at the market price.

Mr. PECORA. Did that purchase represent a loss?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why did Metpotan Securities Corporation shoulder

that loss and relieve Broomhall, Killough & Co., Inc., o«f it?
Mr. WIGGIN. YOU mean the snares they purchased from Broomhall,

Killough & Co. showed a loss? Is that the question?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Wr. WIGGIN. Let me find out. [After conferring with associates.]

Yes; it did result in a loss to the account.
Mr. PECORA. My question was, Why did the Metpotan Securities

Corporation take over the one-sixth share of the stock that the
account was long in at the close of the account if by so doing the
Metpotan Securities Corporation took a loss ? In other words, why
were Bromhall, Killough & Co. relieved of the burden of that loss
and that burden saddled on to the Metpotan Securities Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Then I have not made it clear, because that is not
the case. The stock was taken over at the market price and the loss
on that share of the stock charged against the whole account.

Mr. PECORA. What was the total loss in this account at the time
it was closed ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I will have to get that. [After conferring with
associates.] I am a little confused, Mr. Pecora. There was a loss
on the transaction taken over from Broomhall, but the whole account
was a profitable account.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the profit in the whole account ?
Mr. WIGGIN. $321,250.14.
Mr. PECORA. What loss did the Metpotan Securities Corporation

sustain as result of taking over, at the time of the closing of the
account, the proportion of the shares then in the account which
Broomhall, Killough & Co. were obligated to take over under their
agreement ?

Mr. WIGGIN. The stock was taken over at the market, 140 at that
time

Mr. PEOORA. What loss was sustained?
Mr. WIGGIN. Wait a minute—and each participant took his pro

rata of the stock. The account showed a profit.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure the account showed a profit?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of how much?
Mr. WIGGIN. $321,250.14
Mr. PECORA. On the date of the termination of this account,

namely, July 3,1930, the account was long 38,440 shares, was it not?
Mr. CONBOY. That is the figure you got before; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Thirty-eight thousand four hundred and forty and

three quarters shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And it was incumbent, under the terms of the trad-

ing account agreement, for the participants to take over pro rata
those shares?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And under that agreement Broomhall, Killough &

Co. would have Been required to take over on the termination of the
account one sixth of those 38,440 shares ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. At wKat price were they to be taken over—at the

market on that day ?
Mr. WIGGIN. At the average cost.
Mr. PECORA. At the average cost. Now, what was the average

cost of those 38,440 long shares ?
Mr. WIGGIN. 167 and a fraction.
Mr. PECORA. And at what price were they actually taken over by

the syndicate participants on July 3?
Mr. WIGGIN. At that price.
Mr. PECORA. At what price ?
Mr. WIGGIN. The same price.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market price of the shares on July 3 ?

140 I believe you said, or something like that.
Mr. WIGGIN. That is about right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Broomhall, Killough & Co., Inc., was not in a posi-

tion to take over its one sixth of these thirty-eight thousand odd
shares because they went into bankruptcy that day; is not that the
fact?

Mr. WIGGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that one-sixth part of those shares therefore

were taken over by the Metpotan Securities Corporation at the
average cost of 167?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. At what price were they taken over?
Mr. WIGGIN. At 140.
Mr. PECORA. At what price did the other participants take over

their pro rata proportions?
Mr. WIGGIN. I am sorry, but these fellows can do this better than

I can. (After conferring with associates.) Each participant took
over his stock at 167.851.

Mr. PECORA. That 167.851 represented the average cost of those
shares to the account?

Mr. WIGGIN. At 167.851; but there had been a profit already dis-
tributed in the account.

Mr. PECORA. I know that; but let us confine ourselves to what
happened on July 3, 1930, when this account was closed with 38,440
shares to its credit which had been acquired at an average cost of
$167 plus. On the termination of the account each of the partic-
ipants was required, under the terms-of the agreement, to take over
his or its pro rata share in the long stock at the average cost, was
it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Hence Broomhall, Killough & Co. were required, on

the termination of this account, to take over 6,406 shares, being one
sixth or 38,440 shares, that were in the account at the close. Is that
right?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And the price Broomhall, Killough & Co. were obli-

gated to pay for those shares was at the rate of 167.851?
Mr. WIGGIN (after consultation). They tell me that is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the market on that day was not 167.851, but

about $140 per share ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that each participant on the day of closing, who

took over his or its share of the long stock, would have done so at
a loss?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Broomhall, Killough & Co., because they had gone

into bankruptcy that day, were unable to take over their proportion
of that long stock ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Metpotan Securities Corporation took that

long stock over itself; that is, took over the share that Broomhall,
Killough & Co. was required to take over ?

Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). The Metpotan took
over that portion of the stock in the account at 140, the market price
at that date.

Mr. PECORA. That loss which was represented by the difference
between $140 and $167 per share for these 6,407 shares was charged
off against the account in its entirety?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, if, as you have said, the purpose that the Met-

potan Securities Corporation had in forming this account on April
10, 1929, was to sell its shares and to obtain a wider distribution of
it, why was it necessary for the account to be formed for the purchase
as well as the sale of the capital stock of The Chase National Bank
and the Chase Securities Corporation ?
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Mr. WIGGIN. We must have some purchasing power in a long-
selling campaign.

Mr. PECORA. Why?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO assist in the selling campaign.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to help make the market ?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO keep the market steady. To take back stock that

<5omes in the market.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean to give the market an appearance of

activity that would make it easier to dispose of the shares that you
wanted to sell?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what is the reason it is necessary in a selling

•campaign to also purchase shares ?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO keep a steady price.
Mr. PECORA. " To keep a steady price." There was no way foi

the public to know, was there, during the operation of these accounts
that purchases and sales were currently being made by the same
people in order to enable those people to sell their own shares ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; I don't know whether the public knew it or not.
The public undoubtedly know that that is a common way of doing
business.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think the investing public undoubtedly knows
that interests that desire to sell their shares of a certain security
organize trading accounts such as this for the purpose of enabling
them to sell their shares ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I think so.
Mr. PECORA. You_do?
Senator ADAMS. Don't you really think it is for the purpose of

deceiving the public rather than otherwise ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t is not either one or the ether. I t is just a necessity

in order to sell the stock.
Mr. PECORA. And you think the investing public generally knows

that that is a common practice ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you consider that it is a common practice ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. A very common one ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Very common.
Senator ADAMS. It does lead to a false impression on the part

of the public, does it not?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; I don't think so, Senator. It is like merchandise

of any kind.
Senator ADAMS. But you are creating the appearance of an active

market of ready purchasers, when as a matter of fact that is not
the situation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I don't think it creates an active market.
There is no listing of the number of shares sold anywhere. Nobody
inows how many shares are sold.

Senator ADAMS. Then why should it have the effect of main-
taining a steady market, if nobody knows about it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Because you buy it and keep the price there.
Senator ADAMS. Well, who knows about it?
Mr. WIGGIN. The quotations.
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Mr. PECORA. Who knows that the quotations are influenced by
buying and selling operations conducted at the same time by the
same interests?

Mr. WIGGIN. The Street knows it very thoroughly.
Mr. PECORA. By the " Street" you mean the professional traders;

you don't mean the general investing public, do you ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I think so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO these trading accounts announce to the public

that they are operating, or do they take pains to prevent that fact
from becoming known? What is your opinion about it?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think that—certainly they do not go out
and advertise it. There is no concealment of it.

Mr. PECORA. There is no concealment of it, but there is no an-
nouncement of it to the public at any time, is there ?

Mr. WIGGIN. No; no formal announcement.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you think the public knows of the opera-

tions of these trading accounts currently then, if no announcement
of their operation is made to the public?

Mr. WIGGIN. Some know and some don't know. You cannot sell
a large quantity of securities without having some purchasing power
on the market at the same time.

Mr. PECORA. And that purchasing power is supplied or obtained
in part by the organization, formation, and operation of trading
accounts of the kind that you have been examined about here ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Frequently.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the operations of these trading ac-

counts, which are not announced to the public as being in operation,
contribute to the maintenance of a normal, natural law of supply and
demand in fixing prices, or do you think that they, on the other hand,
interfere in the operation of that law of supply and demand as a
factor in fixing of prices ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t might influence the supply and demand from day
to day, but in the long run it does not affect it*

Mr. PECORA. What is the practical difference, in your opinion, Mr.
Wiggin, between operations consisting of buying and selling at the
same time by trading accounts and the making of wash sales f What
is the practical difference between the two ?

Mr. WIGGIN. One is a real purchase and a real sale and the other
is not.

Mr. PECORA. " One is a real purchase and a real sale and the other
is not." What is the purpose and effect of a wash sale, Mr. Wiggin,
as a rule?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know. I am not a broker, and I only know
this term " wash sale " by newspaper talk. Now, I don't know what
the purpose is.

Mr. PECORA. DO you believe that wash sales have been made ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think they have been. I don't know that they are

now. There is a world of reform going on now.
The CHAIRMAN. Both of these operations really fix an artificial

price, do they not? I t is an artificial price that is fixed by these
buying and selling operations, and the same in wash sales?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think so.
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Senator ADAMS. The wash sale had rather a different purpose, did
it not? They rather looked to that to aid the Government in its
income tax operations?

Mr. PECORA. "Aiding the Government", did you say, Senator ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Is there any question unanswered ? I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; I asked you to describe the purpose and effect

of wash sales.
Mr. WIGGIN. I am not an expert. I don't know how to describe the

purpose and effect. We are led to believe that it is to deceive people.
Senator ADAMS. I t is a curious thing, Mr. Pecora, how those away

out in the wilderness become familiar with these Wall Street terms
and think they know what they mean, and the fellows who come down
here from Wall Street do not know about them.

Mr. WIGGIN. A wash sale, as I understand it, in effect is a fictitious
sale, not a sale at all.

Mr. PECORA. A wash sale is where there is no real parting of title,
is it not ? That is another attribute of a wash sale ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I would describe it as a fictitious sale—no sale at all.
Mr. PECORA. In the case of a trading account buying and selling

the same kind of security at the same time, don't you recognize ele-
ments which make it similar in its influence on market prices to the
wash sale?

Mr. WIGGIN. Not at all, Mr. Pecora. Oh, no. One is real and
genuine and the other is a fictitious sale.

Mr. PECORA. The buying and selling conducted by a trading ac-
count which has for its object, as you have said, these trading ac-
counts had for their object the selling of their shares, tended to
create an appearance in the market of a very active demand for the
stock, whereas that demand, or part of it, came from the buying
operations of the trading account that really bought in order to
effect a sale of their own shares ? Isn't that so ?

Mr. WIGGIN. AS I said, nobody knows how many shares were
traded in a day. There is no report like the stock exchange listing,
you know. I don't know whether it misled anybody in any way.

Senator COTJZENS. Let us assume, Mr. Wiggin, that you lived out
in Flint, Mich., and that you were a shrewd investor, as we assume
you are. How would you go about to know whether you were buy-
ing Chase National Bank and Cha^e Securities Corporation stock
at a right price?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I think events have shown that we do not have
any way of knowing.

Senator COTTZENS. Well now, supposing that you, as I say, were
living out in Flint, Mich., and you wanted to buy some Chase stock.
How would you be guided in determining whether you should or
should not purchase it and at what price you think you ought to
pay for it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Simply a study of the company and its record.
Senator COUZENS. YOU would not be influenced by the market

price in New York?
Mr. WIGGIN. Certainly.
Senator COTTZENS. YOU would ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I would want to know what the price was.
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Senator COUZENS. And they you would analyze the statement to>
see what the book value was and its earning capacity ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I suppose so.
Senator COUZENS. Then the price on the New York Stock Exchange

or the Curb or over the counter would not make much difference,,
would it, if you used those other factors in determining whether
you should or should not buy?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think everybody who studied it and made up his
mind to buy it would want to know the price before he did buy.

Senator COUZENS. But you would make your study first?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Have you any indication, Mr. Wiggin, as to

how many people adopt that method in deciding whether they should
or should not buy a stock?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I don't know how to answer that question,.
Senator. We all know that many people buy stocks because some-
body else tells them to.

Senator COUZENS. Are they not influenced by the New York over-
the-counter or market price ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Undoubtedly; and yet, as you know, the losses have
been just about as severe, perhaps more severe, in the securities
that people studied carefully and devoted a great deal of attention
to, as they have in those that they took on the hit-and-miss prin-
ciple.

Senator COUZENS. SO you do not think there is much use in study-
ing them because the hit-and-miss principles work just as well ?

Mr. WIGGIN. SO I think that when you get a depression of this
kind where everything goes, why, some are worse than others, but
my experience has been that people that study it do not come out
much better than the fellows that take it on somebody else's tip.

Mr. Pecora, you must remember this, speaking of buying and sell-
ing securities, that the greatest operator in the world in buying of
securities and selling securities, keeping the market steady, is the
United States Treasury Department.

Senator COUZENS. Are you not confusing the operations of the
Federal Reserve System with the Treasury Department ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Perhaps so, yes. I think that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin," you said in answer to one of the ques-

tions put to you by Senator Couzens in the last few minutes that
one living, as he put it, in Flint, Mich., who wanted to buy shares
of the Chase National Bank stock would be guided, or should be
guided in your opinion, not only by the market quotations but by
a study of the record of the bank income to ascertain its book value—
is that what you had in mind?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I said I assumed that if a person were to buy
a stock and wanted to study it the first thing he would do would be
to study the statement of the institution and its earnings.

Mr. PECORA. That would be the most sensible way of doing it?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think it would be a natural way. I do not think

that they would come out any better, but it would be a natural way.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the way that you have pursued in your own

operations and transactions ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; I don't know how I pursued it, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. Will you look at what purports to be a photostatic
copy of a telegram addressed to you under date of February 1,
1929, which I now show you, and tell us if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of a telegram received by you about that
time?

Mr. WIGGIN (after examining document). I had forgotten all
about it, but I have no doubt it is correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(Telegram dated Feb. 1, 1929, to Mr. Wiggin from " Tom " was

thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit 28, Oct. 20, 1933.")
Senator COTJZENS. Will you read it, Mr. Wiggin ?
Mr. PECORA. Let me read it.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; let Mr. Pecora read it.
Mr. PECORA. The exhibit reads as follows, on the form of the West-

ern Union :
NEW YORK, N.Y., February 1, 1929.

Albert H. Wiggin, Golden State Limited, Car No. 27, Room A, arriving
Douglas, Arizona, 101 p.m. today, Douglas, Ariz.

The Van Ess boys of Cleveland have just organized Alleghany Corporation,
being a holding company, to take over their principal investment in railroad
shares. Yesterday we issued 35 million of collateral trust bonds. Today
Guaranty is offering 25 million preferred stock. We are making no offering
of common stock, but have set aside for you and immediate associates 10,000
shares at cost to us, namely, $20. The counter market is quoted at $35.
Please wire promptly your wishes. I am sailing for Paris tonight. With best
regards,

TOM.

Who is the " Tom " referred to at the end of that telegram ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think I know. Just a second. I will make sure.

There are two Toms. I do not want to charge it to the wrong fel-
low. [After consulting with associates.] I think it was Mr. Lamont.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas W. Lamont of J. P. Morgan & Co. ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had not looked up any book value of Alleghany

Corporation at that time, had you ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you took this participation without any ques-

tion, did you not?
Mr. WIGGIN. Entirely.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, that was $15 below the market,

is that right, at the time ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. According to the information embodied in the tele-

gram, Mr. Lamont was letting you in on 10,000 shares at 20 when
the market was 35. Isn't that the fair implication of that telegram?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know about the prices, but I assumed it was
a favor and I was very glad to take it.

Senator COUZENS. Did you make any money out of it ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; I lost money.
Mr. PECORA. That is because you did not take advantage of the

market at that time ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Exactly.
Mr. PECORA. Yesterday in the course of your testimony, Mr. Wig-

gin, you were asked to define a pool account as applied to a stock-
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market transaction. I show you what purports to be a photostatic
copy of a letter addressed to the Shermar Corporation by W. E.
Hutton & Co., dated October 31, 1928. Will you please look at it
and tell us if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such
a letter sent to the Shermar Corporation on or about the date which
that bears ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not remember it at all, but I have no doubt that
it is perfectly correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread upon
the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I t will be received and placed in the record.
(Letter dated Oct. 31, 1928, from W. E. Hutton & Co. to the

Shermar Corporation was received in evidence and marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 29 of Oct. 20,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. This letter is on the letterhead of—
W. E. HUTTON & Co.,

New Yorh, October 31, 1928.
The SHERMAB CORPORATION,

New York, N.Y.
GENTIJIMESN: Enclosed please find check for $105,467.49, being the amount

of your subscription and profit on the Hudson Motor Car Co. pool account.
Kindly acknowledge receipt of this and oblige.

Yours very truly,
W. E. HUTTON & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did you have any doubt in your mind when this
letter was written and received on or about October 31, 1928, as to
what a pool account was ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I suppose I had as much doubt as I have today.
Mr. PECORA. What did you think that a pool account meant in

October 1928?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know how to describe it today. I am more

at a loss now than I was the other day.
Senator COUZENS. YOU did not refuse the check because of the

odium on a pool ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the managers of the last trading account

that I examined you about this afternoon—the account with Potter
& Co., Broomhall, Killough & Co., Inc., and McClure, Jones & Co. ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Metpotan Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. The Metpotan Corporation managed the operations

of that trading account ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I thought you said yesterday that the Chase Securi-

ties Corporation did not know how to sell its securities. Apparently
the Metpotan Securities Corporation, which was wholly owned by
the Chase Securities Corporation, knew how to sell securities through
the medium of the trading account.

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think they knew how very well. That is the
reason these other houses were in it.

Mr. PECORA. The Metpotan Corporation managed the trading
account?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They must have been familiar with the machinery for

the operation of the trading account if they assumed the manage-
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merit of it with the consent of the two stock exchange houses? Is
that not a fair inference?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think they knew how to sell stock.
Mr. PECORA. Why did they undertake the management of this,

then, if they did not know to do it ?
Mr. WIGGIN. They had the biggest interest in the account.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. They had the biggest interest in the account, and

they depended on the brokers to sell the stock.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the participants in that trading

account, which consisted of stock exchange houses, felt that the
Metpotan Securities Corporation did not know how to manage the
account?

Mr. WIGGIN. I did not say that.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. WIGGIN. I did not say they did not know how to manage the

account.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the purpose of the account was to sell securities,

sell the Chase Bank stock, was it not?
Mr. *WIGGIN. Yes; that was the purpose.
Mr. PECORA. And the Metpotan Corporation undertook to manage

such a selling campaign through the medium of that trading
account?

Mr. WIGGIN. They managed the account.
Mr. PECORA. Upon the closing of this trading account on July 3,

1930, was a new trading account formed within a few days thereafter
with the same participants, except for Broomhall, Killough & Co.?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEdoRA. Who managed that account?
Mr. WISGIN. Metpotan.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did it operate?
Mr. WIGGIN. Until August 5,1931.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were purchased for this account

during its life?
Mr. WIGGIN. Twenty-five thousand four hundred and fifty-four.
Mr. PECORA. At what cost?
Mr. WIGGIN. $3,471,340.07.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many of these shares were sold by the account

during its life ?
Mr. WIGGIN. All but 539 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Were those 24,915 shares that accordingly were sold

by the account sold at a profit or a loss to the account?
Mr. CONBOY. What figure did you use, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. I used the figure of 24,915, which represents the dif-

ference between 25,454 shares and 539 shares which Mr. Wiggin said
were left in the account at the termination of it.

Mr. CONBOY. I misheard you. I thought you said 44,000.
Mr. PECORA. NO; 24,000.
Mr. WIGGIN. The 539 shares which were taken down pro rata by

the interests in the account was the profit. There was no cash profit
and no cash loss.

Mr. PECORA. What was the market value of these 539 shares ?
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Mr. WIGGIN. Wait a minute. They tell me I am wrong, Mr.
Pecora. Let me correct that. The 539 shares were distributed
against the total payment of $68,489.64, that payment being made
pro rata by the syndicate interests.

Mr. PECORA. Did a profit accrue to this account from its operation ?
Mr. WIGGIN. We will have to get the market to see what they

took it at and what the market was. [After conferring with his
associates]. At the time they took down the stock the market value
was less than the price at which they took it down.

Mr. PECORA. NO, but during the operation of this entire account
from July 10, 1930, to its termination on August 5, 1931, was there
a profit or was there a loss to the account from the operations ?

Mr. WIGGIN. If thejr had sold the stock of course there was a loss,
because the market price was less than the distribution price. They
took it down at the equivalent of 126 and a fraction, and the market
was a great deal less than that.

Mr. PECORA. That is, on the date of the closing of the account?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. This account operated for a period of over 1 year,

and during that year it purchased 25,454 shares at a cost of $3,471,-
340, and sold 24,915 shares. Did those transactions result in a profit
or in a loss to the trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN. There had been no distribution of profit. Conse-
quently, when the account was closed and the stock delivered at a
cost of 126 and a fraction and the market was less, there was a loss
in the account at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Let me get at it in another way. What was the aggre-
gate amount of the proceeds that the account obtained for the sale
of the 24,915 shares that it made during the life of the account?

Mr. WIGGIN. The proceeds were exactly the same as the cost price.
The margin and the difference being those 539 shares.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got the proceeds in dollars and cents ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. $3,471,340.07.
Mr. PECORA. That was the cost of all the 25,454 shares ?
Mr. WIGGIN. That was the sole proceeds; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And they sold 24,915 shares for a sum exactly corre-

sponding to the cost price to the syndicate of the 25,454 shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. That is not a coincidence. It simply meant

that they gave the profit in stock, you see, so that the cash offset. 539
shares was the adjustment that made it come out.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. The 539 shares was the adjustment to close the account.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what they finally brought?
Mr. WIGGIN. Of course, we do not know what the others did, and

I suppose ours went into a general account. We cannot identify the
particular stock. The Metpotan's went into a general account as the
other stock had, and we do not know what the other houses did.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of Chase Bank and Chase Secur-
ities Corporation stock did the Metpotan Co. have on July 10, 1930,
which it desired to sell to the public through the medium of this
trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN. Read the question please.
(The reporter read the pending question.)
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Mr. WIGGIN. I t had on hand at that time, in all accounts, about
100,000 shares, but I cannot tell whether, with respect to any of
it or part of it, it was the desire to sell it to the public, because they
were accumulating the stock for another purpose.

Mr. PECORA. I understood you to say that the purpose of the
formation of this trading account was to enable the Metpotan Co.
to sell to the public shares of stock which it had. Now, how many
of the shares, which it had on July 10, 1930, when this trading
account was formed to effectuate that purpose, did it actually sell
through the medium of this trading account ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think any of them were sold.
Mr. PECORA. SO, this trading account did not accomplish any of

the purposes for which it was formed by the Metpotan Co.?
Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently not.
Mr. PECORA. And it continued in existence for something like 13

months.
Mr. WIGGIN. Of course, the account was formed—it had other

purposes besides distribution. I t was to stabilize. When a stock-
holder wanted to sell, it enabled him to get a fair price for it. I t
was a purchasing account as well as a selling account, as you know.
:So that when I say it did not accomplish any of those purposes, I do
not know that that is strictly so.

Mr. PECORA. Which of its purposes with which it formed this
trading account were accomplished or attained by the operations of
the trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). I think it accom-
plished the purpose of stabilizing the market, and of having the
stock on hand when it could be used to advantage.

Mr. PECORA. When ^ou s^y that it accomplished the purpose of
stabilizing the market, is not that another way of saying that it had
the purpose of creating an outward or public appearance of a steady
demand for the stock in the market?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you not think that that was one of the results

that emanated from the operations of this trading account?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I do not think so. If you were listing it on

the stock exchange, with so many shares traded in a day, that might
be an influence, but nobody knew how many shares of" Chase Bank
stock were traded in.

Mr. PECORA. Why should these other houses have been concerned
with stabilizing the market?

Mr. WIGGIN. They were in it to make money.
Mr. PECORA. Did the market need stabilizing at that time ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think most of the time bank stocks need stabilizing.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, that is sort of a constant condi-

tion of the market, is it not ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. I t needs stabilization, and the stabilization is fur-

nished through the formation and operation of trading accounts?
Mr. WIGGIN. Sometimes.
Mr. PECORA. SO it would seem, would it not ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not want to speak for anybody else.
Mr. PECORA. I mean, it would seem to you?"
Mr. WIGGIN. NO; but we have cited several trading accounts.
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Mr. PECORA. From your general experience and knowledge of
market conditions, would you say that that is a constant condition
of the market ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Not constant; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Frequent?
Mr. WIGGIN. More frequent on inactive stocks than on active

stocks.
Mr. PECORA. And are not public quotations thereby created which

are artificially stimulated through the activities 01 these trading
accounts ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I beg your pardon ?
(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. WIGGIN. There may be cases.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think they are a good thing for the investing

public ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t may be a benefit to them sometimes. I do not

know.
Mr. PECORA. Frequently it is a distinct disadvantage to themy

is it not? In the light of what you know has happened in recent
years, can you not answer that question " yes " or " no " ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I should think that anybody who bought anything
3 years ago would have been very much better off if he had not;
and I should think, 3 years before that, if he bought anything he
would have been a great deal better off for buying it. I t was the
times.

Mr. PECORA. Would you advocate the enactment of laws that would
place some kind of limitation or require some kind of publicity to
be given to the activities of trading accounts such as these ? [Ad-
dressing one of Mr. Wiggin's associates.] Won't you let Mr. Wiggin
answer that question without any suggestion from you, sir. This
calls for his own opinion.

Mr. WIGGIN. Let me think that over.
Mr. PECORA. Think it over.
Mr. WIGGIN. That is a big order.
Mr. PECORA. This gentleman does not have to presume to help you

out.
Mr. CONBOY. He was making the very same comment that you

are making, without suggesting anything to the witness at all.
Mr. PECORA. I do not know what he was saying, because it was

said in a whisper.
Mr. CONBOY. I am telling you.
Mr. PECORA. But, in view of the fact that the question was some-

thing that called for the opinion of the witness himself, his answer
should represent his opinion, uninfluenced by anything he hears from
anybody else.

Mr. CONBOY. And it is going to be.
Mr. WIGGIN. Eead the question, will you please ?
(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. WIGGIN. I can see no harm. Whether they would accomplish

the purpose or not I do not know. I can see no harm in the attempt.
Mr. PECORA. What purpose did you think I had in mind that such

legislation should accomplish, or could accomplish ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I had in mind that you wanted the public to have

more information than they have; is that correct?
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 2527

Mr. PECORA. That was one of them—so that the public would be
in a better position to determine whether market quotations were the
result of a free and open market operating in accordance with the
law of supply and demand.

Mr. WIGGIN. That is as I understood the question.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will stand adjourned until Mon-

day morning at 10 o'clock.
Mr. PECORA. All witnesses under subpena return at that time.
(Whereupon, at 3:45 p.m., Friday, Oct. 20, 1933, the subcommit-

tee adjourned to meet Monday, Oct. 23, 1933, at 10 a.m.)
UNITED STATES SENATE,

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
New York City, September SO, 193S.

Mr. BICHABD WHITNEY,
President New York Stock Exchange, New York City.

DEAB ME. WHITNEY: AS counsel for the Senate Committee on Banking and
Currency in its pending investigation of the practices and conduct of stock ex-
changes and their members with respect to the buying, selling, borrowing, and
lending of securities, I send you herewith enclosed a questionnaire, which I take
the liberty of requesting you to address to all members of the New York Stock
Exchange. You will observe that some of the information sought to be elicited
through the medium of such questionnaire is of a character which can be fur-
nished by the exchange itself; the balance of the information desired will, of
course, have to be obtained from its members.

QUESTIONNAIRE

(A) Give the following data for October 1, 1929, and July 1, 1933:
1. Number of members of New York Stock Exchange.
2. (a) Number of members acting exclusively as- traders for their own ac-

count, giving names and addresses.
(&) Number of members acting exclusively as floor brokers, giving names and

addresses.
(c) Number of members acting in the capacity of both individual traders and

floor brokers, giving names and addresses.
(d) Number of members who are investment bankers who do not maintain

regular'representation on the floor of the exchange, giving names and addresses.
(e) Number of members who engage exclusively in commission brokerage

business, giving names and addresses.
(f) Number of member houses who in addition to acting as brokers* have also

participated in security offerings, and in pools, syndicates, or joint accounts,
giving names and addresses.

(g) Names of all member houses engaged exclusively in handling odd-lot
transactions.

(B) Obtain from each member and member firm the following data for the
year 1929 and for the year 1933 up to September 1:

I am resorting to this means of obtaining the information because I think it
affords the speediest and most convenient method therefor. It certainly seems
to me to be preferable to subpenaing the individual members to attend as wit-
nesses before the committee in Washington, B.C., with their books and records.

I earnestly trust that we will have the hearty cooperation of your institution
in the pursuit of this process. I further hope it will be possible for the ex-
change to obtain this information and to submit it to me in time to enable me
to present a compilation and analysis thereof to the Senate Committee by
November 6th next.

Very sincerely yours,
FERDINAND PECORA,

Counsel, United States Senate Subcommittee on Banking and Currency.
QUESTIONNAIRE

(A) Give the following data for October 1, 1929, and July 1, 1933:
1. Number of members of New York Stock Exchange.
2. (a) Number of members acting exclusively as traders for their own ac-
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(&) Number of members acting exclusively as floor brokers, giving nameŝ
and addresses.

(c) Number of members acting in the capacity of both individual traders and1.
floor brokers, giving names and addressee

(d) Number of members who are investment bankers who do not maintain'
regular representation on the floor of the exchange, giving names and addresses.

{e) Number of members who engage exclusively in commission brokerage
basiness, giving names and addresses.

if) Number of member houses who in addition to acting as brokers have also
participated in security offerings, and in pools, syndicates, or joint accounts,
giving names- and addresses.

(g) Names of all member houses engaged exclusively in handling odd-lot
transactions.

(B) Obtain from each member and member firm the following data for the-
year 1929 and for the year 1933 up to September 1:

(a) Number of customers (persons, partnerships, and/or corporations) who
bought or sold any securities, excluding bonds, debentures, and notes, separately
tabulating the number of customers buying or selling securities on margin or
credit accounts, and the number buying or selling securities! for cash.

(&) The number of customers (persons, partnerships, and/or corporations)
who purchased or sold bonds, debentures, and notes, separately tabulating the-
number of customers buying or selling on margin or credit accounts, and the-
number buying or selling for cash.

In tabulating the information under (a) and (&) give number of customers-
residing in the city of New York and those residing outside of the city of New-
York.

(C) Obtain from all odd-lot houses the number of shares bought and the
number of shares sold by them during the period April 1 to July 31, 1933,,
inclusive.

(D) Obtain from all individual floor traders a statement of the total number
of shares bought and the total number of shares sold by them on the exchange-
during the period April 1 to July 31, 1933, inclusive.

(E) Obtain from each member or member firm the following data:
1. The total number of margin accounts on their books as of July 31, 1929;

July 31, 1930; July 31, 1931; July 30, 1932; and July 15, 1933.
2. The total debit balances in such marginal accounts as of July 31, 1929;

July 31, 1930; July 31, 1931; July 30, 1932; and July 15, 1933.
(F) Obtain from each member and member firm a statement showing;

whether member firm or any agent acting for such firm, or any partner thereof,
participated in the profit and/or losses resulting from the exercise -of any
options to purchase securities during the years 1929 to 1933 inclusive. In
reply to this question furnish the name of each member and his answer for*
each year-for this period.

(G) Obtain from each member or member firm the following data for the-
years 1929 to 1933, inclusive, furnishing the name of each member and his.
answer for each year during this period.

1. A statement showing whether member firm or any agent acting for such
firm or any partner thereof participated in the profits and/or losses, or in any
distribution of securities in any syndicate, pool, and/or joint account, giving
the nature of the account—whether syndicate, pool, or joint account.

2. A statement showing whether any joint, syndicate, or pool, accounts w*ere
maintained on the books of such member Qr member firm in which such mem-
ber or member firm had no proprietary interest, giving nature of the account—
whether syndicate, pool, or joint account.

(H) Obtain from each member or member firm the following data for the-
years 1929 to 1933, inclusive, furnishing the name of each member and his
answer for each year during this period:

1. A statement showing whether member or member firm has purchased any
securities for resale.

2. Whether member or member firm has underwritten or participated in the-
underwriting and/or distribution of any securities.

3. Whether member or member firm is a member of/or associated with any
investment trust.

(I) 1. Obtain from each member or member firm who engaged in brokerage-
business and securities selling and/or syndicate, pool, or joint account, ,®pera-
tions, a statement showing whether a segregation or allocation oC€&f$J$aI and:
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of accounts for each department was maintained during the years 1929 to 1933,
inclusive. In replying to this question furnish name of each member and his
answer for each year for this period.

2. Where answer from member or member firm to the previous question is
in the affirmative, give date, in each case, when such segregation took effect.
Submit details of plan, stating if, in emergencies, capital funds may be
switched back and forth between the departments.

(J) Obtain from each member or member firm the following dara for
each year of the years 1928 to September 1, 1933, inclusive:

1. Annual gross charges to customers for commissions for the purchase
and sale of securities, excluding bonds, debentures, and notes.

2. Annual gross charges to customers for commission for purchase and sale
of bonds, debentures, and notes.

3. The annual gross charges to customers for interest.
4. A detailed annual income statement showing receipts and disbursements

by classification.
(K) 1. Give the names of all members who acted as specialists on October 1,

1929, and July 1, 1933. Give the names of the securities assigned to each.
2. Furnish copies of all provisions in the constitution and bylaws of the

New York Stock Exchange relating to specialists in effect on December 31, 1929,
and copies of all amendments subsequent thereto up to August 31, 1933.

3. Give names of all specialists wno have been subjected to warning, trial, or
disciplinary action of any nature or character whatsoever by any committee
or governing body of the exchange for the period from January 1, 1928, to
September 1, 1933. In each case state the date, the nature of the alleged
violation and the disposition thereof.

(L) Give the following data for each of the years from 1929 to 1933, inclusive:
1. Number of persons employed by the New York Stock Exchange in publicity

and/or public relations activities.
2. Number of persons employed by the New York Stock Exchange in any

capacity under the direct on or jurisdiction of the library committee.
3. Number of persons employed by the department of economist of the New

York Stock Exchange.
4. Total yearly appropriation by the New York Stock Exchange for all of

the above enumerated purposes,
5. Total number of pamphlets, brochures, printed addresses, articles, or

writings of a similar nature circulated or distributed by the Exchange or any
of its subsidiaries.

6. The titles and dates of all such publications. \
7. The number of copies of the two books—" The Work of tjje Stock Ex-

change " and " Short Selling", written by the economist of the New York
Stock Exchange, which were purchased by the exchange or any of its subsidi-
aries, officers, or governors, and itemize and specify to which institutions such
volumes were sold or distributed gratis, and the number so distributed or sold.

8. Names of any and all persons employed by the New York Stock Exchange
in publicity or public relations work of any character.

9. Furnish copies of all the articles, speeches, pamphlets, brochures, or writ-
ings of Richard Whitney, president of the New York Stock Exchange, published
since 1928.

(M) Give the following data for each of the years from 1928 to September
1, 1933:

1. Names of bond issues listed on the New York Stock Exchange which
have been in default during such period.

2. List of members or member houses of the New York Slock Exchange
who became insolvent.

3. List of members suspended by the New York Stock Exchange, giving
dates of such suspension, reasons therefor, and where such members were in
partnership, the names of such firms.

4. List of members or member firms who have either sold or transferred
their seats upon the New York Stock Exchange, giving dates of such sale or
transfer.

Where member or member firm has been suspended, or has ceased doing
business, information requested should be obtained from successor firms. If not
so obtainable, list the names of such members or member firms from which
the data has not been obtained, and the approximate date when such members
or member firms discontinued their association with the exchange.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2530 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

(N) Give the following information for each of the years from 1928 to
1933, inclusive:

1. All committees of the New York Stock Exchange and the names of the
members of each committee.

NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE,
New York, October 5, 1988.

FERDINAND PEOORA, Esq.,
Counsel, United States Senate Subcommittee on Banking and Currency

New York, N.Y.
DEAR MR. PEOORA : I duly received your letter of September 30, 1933, enclosing

a proposed "questionnaire." I have examined the latter with great care. As
you point out, the exchange itself has in its possession certain of the informa-
tion necessary to answer a number of the questions. These facts we will make
available to you as promptly as possible.

In many instances, however, the information would have to be obtained
from members of the exchange. I have noted your suggestion that this be
secured by having the exchange address a questionnaire to its members. I
have grave doubt that this procedure could be followed. Much of the in-
formation which you seek through us from our members could only be had, if
at all, at great expense and trouble to them. Much of it involves questions
of purely private affairs of members and their customers. There is the further
difficulty that throughout the questionnaire a number of general terms are used
without any precise definition. This, I am sure, might lead to confusion, and
might result in securing answers which would not give the precise information
which you are seeking.

In view of the number of questions raised by your request, I think it would
be very helpful if we could have a personal conference on the entire subject.
I will, of course, be pleased to see you at any convenient time.

I understand that Mr. Meehan of your office has been informed of the
progress which the accounting department of the exchange has made in regard
to the investigation of the trading in the so-called " alcohol stocks" during
the period from May 15 to July 24 of this year. I have just been advised
that the examination of some 99 member firms has been completed and that
a final report is in course of preparation. We have made every effort to
expedite this work, but the number of houses which had to be visited and the
number of accounts that had to be analyzed was so great that it has been
impossible to complete it more promptly.

Faithfully yours,
RICHARD WHITNEY,

President.

CARTER, LEDYARD & MH-BURN,
New York, October U, 1988.

RICHARD WHITNEY, Esq.,
President New York Stock Exchange, New York City.

MY DEAR MR. WHITNEY: YOU have referred to us a copy of the letter ad-
dressed to you under date of September 30, 1933, by Mr. Ferdinand Pecora,
counsel for the Subcommittee of the Banking and Currency Committee of the
United States Senate, and have asked our opinion as to whether the exchange
may require its members to furnish the information requested in the so-called
" questionnaire " which was annexed to his letter.

This letter was not received until October 2. Under date of October 5 you
replied stating that, aside from the question of whether the exchange might
require the information sought by the questionnaire from its members, you
doubted whether informative answers could be secured to questions which were
phrased in such vague and general terms. You, therefore, suggested a personal
interview in which these questions could be clarified. On Friday evening,
October 6, Mr. Pecora asked your secretary to arrange for an interview on
the following Monday. This proved to be impossible, on account of your exist-
ing engagements. On Monday afternoon, October 9, Mr. Pecora telephoned to me
and asked whether you would be willing to see some of his subordinates,
as he would be engaged throughout tjxe week in conducting the hearings before
the Senate committee in Washington. A conference was arranged for the
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following day at which Mr. David Schenker, an assistant counsel to the Senate
committee, and Mr. John T. Flynn, an employee of the Senate committee, spent
several hours going over with us the form of the questionnaire. A second
interview was held on Wednesday and Mr. Schenker and Mr. Flynn again
visited your office and spent several hours in further revising the questionnaire.

As a result of these conferences, the situation stands as follows:
The questions asked under the subheading (A) of the questionnaire, with

one single exception, are now in such form that the information requested can
be furnished by the exchange. This single exception and the questions asked
under the subheadings (B), (D), (E), (F), and (J), all require information
which is not in the possession of the exchange.

The questions asked under subheading (0), in regard to the odd lot houses,
we have agreed to submit to the firms involved and to act as a conduit for the
information or not as the particular firms desire.

The questions asked under the subheadings (G), (H), and (I) have been
temporarily held in abeyance, so that Messrs. Schenker and Flynn may con-
sider further whether this information is necessary or desirable.

The questions asked under the subheadings (K), (L), (M), and (N) are now
in such form that the information requested can be furnished by the exchange.

You have already advised Mr. Pecora that where the information requested
is in the possession of the exchange it will be furnished to him as promptly
as possible. The sole remaining question, therefore, is whether the exchange,
by sending out a questionnaire to its members, should require them to furnish
the information which is being sought.

Under the constitution of the exchange the governing committee has power
to secure information by questionnaire from the members of the exchange.
This power has been used whenever the governing committee felt that it was
necessary to investigate irregular transactions or practices which might im-
properly affect the market. Without attempting to record all of the instances
in which questionnaires have been sent to members of the exchange in recent
years, I should perhaps remind you that it was used in the alleged corner in
Wheeling & Lake Erie stock some years ago, in the Manhattan Electrical
Supply Co. cases in 1927 and 1930, and for the statistics in regard to short
selling not only at the time of the panic in 1929 but again currently since the
early part of 1931. In each instance where the Senate committee represented to
the? exchange that the market had been affected by irregular or unfair practices
this power was invoked to secure the facts. I refer, of course, to the special
questionnaire sent in regard to the short position on April 8, 1932; to the
investigation of the trading in Kreuger & Toll securities at the time of Ivar
Kreuger's death; and to the investigation, recently concluded, of the rumors that
pool transactions in the so-called "alcohol stocks" had affected the market
in the early part of this year. In other instances where the testimony before
the Senate committee seemed to have a direct bearing upon the conduct of mem-
bers of the exchange the governing committee has used its power to ascertain
the facts by requiring the members of the exchange to furnish it with infor-
mation. These instances, however, furnish no precedent for the present case.
The information sought by the proposed questionnaire has no direct bearing
on market practices or on the conduct of members of the exchange. On the
contrary, it consists primarily of what might be described as general statistics.

There is no doubt that a committee of Congress has power to secure, by
subpena, information which is necessary or pertinent to the framing of legis-
lation. Our courts have upheld the existence of this power and by liberal
interpretation have given legislative committees the right to seek any infor-
mation which is proper and relevant to the work of the Congress. Although
the Senate committee may directly seek information by requiring citizens to
testify before it, we have found no authority which would support the theory
that it has power to compel one citizen to secure for its use information from
another citizen.

The committee's counsel frankly recognizes that the information sought by
his questionnaire is not in the possession of the exchange. A subpena, there-
fore, served upon the exchange would not produce the information which he
seeks. He likewise realizes that he may, if it is proper and relevant to the
pending inquiry, secure the information which he desires by serving subpenas
upon the individual members of the exchange and by compelling them to appear
before the Senate committee in Washington. Instead of using this recognized
method he has asked the exchange to secure this information for him by
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sending a questionnaire to its members. He urges that this procedure be
followed as it will be " the speediest and most convenient method " of securing
the information. In other words, he wishes the governing committee of the
exchange to use it power to compel the members of the exchange to answer
the questions contained in the questionnaire. Under the constitution of the
exchange any member who fails to furnish information required of him by the
governing committee may be suspended or expelled. If, therefore, the exchange
should undertake to send out the proposed questionnaire, the members of the
exchange would not only be compelled, at the risk of being disciplined by the
governing committee, to answer, but they would also be effectively deprived of
the right, which they would possess if they were subpenaed to appear before
the Senate committee, to raise the question of whether the information sought
from them was proper and relevant to the pending investigation. Much as the
exchange may desire to facilitate the investigation which the Senate committee
is conducting, I do not believe that it should even for this purpose, use a
method which will deprive the members of the exchange of a substantial right.
For this reason, it is my opinion that the exchange should refuse to send to
its members the suggested questionnaire.

Yours very truly,
ROLAND L. REDMOND.

NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE,
New York, October 16, 1988.

FERDINAND PECORA, Esq.,
Counsel United States Senate Subcommittee on Banking an&jCurrency,

New York, N.Y.
MY DEAR MR. PECORA : I enclose herewith a copy of Mr. Redmond's opinion in

regard to the question of whether the exchange should require its members to
furnish the information called for by the questionnaire which was attached
to your letter of September 30. In view of this opinion I have decided, with
the approval of the governing committee of the exchange, that we would not
approve the suggestion contained in your letter that the exchange should send
the questionnaire to its members.

As to the information sought by the questionnaire which is in the possession
of the exchange, the work of compilation is going forward rapidly and should
be in your hands by the latter part of this week.

I am sending you under separate cover the report of the accountant of the
exchange in regard to the alleged pool trading in the alcohol stocks during the
spring and early summer of this year. This is now complete except for the
report on one firm, which I will furnish you as soon as possible.

There are certain practical considerations in regard to the information which
you asked the exchange to secure from its members which I feel I should bring
to your attention. As originally submitted, your questionnaire would have
required the members of the exchange to furnish detailed facts in regard to
their transactions over a period of almosjt 5 years. In many instances it would
have been necessary to have each customer's account examined and analyzed.
This would have required a stupendous amount of work and the expenditure
by members of the exchange of many millions of dollars. Mr. Schenker and
Mr. Flynn apparently realized that the expense of answering the questions as
originally drafted was prohibitive and they, therefore, suggested a modifica-
tion of some of the questions so as to make them less burdensome. Even in the
modified form the work which would be imposed on the members of the ex-
change would be indeed oppressive and I estimate its cost would in the aggre-
gate amount to several millions of dollars. I do not believe, therefore, that
the exchange should, in justice to its members, adopt your suggestion and
impose any such huge expenditure upon them for the sole purpose of securing
economic statistical information.

Another fundamental objection to the proposed questionnaire is that it
would certainly produce inaccurate and incomplete results. I am advised that
similar questionnaires have been sent to a number of stock exchanges through-
out t ie country. Many members of the New York Stock Exchange are also
members of these exchanges. There was therefore a serious danger of dupli-
cation which would have destroyed the true and accurate value of any statistics
sought in this manner.
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Furthermore, certain of the questions, particularly those referring to the
income of members of the exchange and to the number of, and the debit bal-
ances in, margin accounts carried by them in 19291 and in 1933, would have
required the members of the exchange to furnish to you information which
they have already given or are currently furnishing to the Department of Inter-
nal Revenue. I was advised by your associate that the records of the Treasury
Department are available to you and it therefore seemed grossly unfair to
compel the members of the exchange to furnish the same information, almost
duplicate in certain aspects, to two departments of the Government.

In closing, I should perhaps remind you that the position taken by the
exchange in regard to this questionnaire is consistent with the position which
it has taken ever since the Senate investigation started in 1932. We have
always been willing to cooperate to the fullest possible degree in securing infor-
mation for the Senate committee. We have at very great expense furnished
it with a vast amount of information. We have, however, always taken the
position that information in regard to the particular and personal affairs of
members of the exchange should be sought directly from them and not indirectly
through the exchange. Mr. Gray, who was formerly counsel to the Senate* com-
mittee, recognized the propriety of this position and I am advised that the
detailed information which he sought of members of the exchange was secured
through the service of subpenas upon such members and the examination' of
their books and records either before the Senate committee itself or by account-
ants employed by the committee in New York, if the counsel to the Senate com-
mittee and the members agreed that this method was preferable to presenting
the records publicly in Washington. In declining, therefore, to compel the
members of the exchange to answer the questionnaire which you submitted to
me, we are merely adhering to an established and consistent precedent, and In
no way seeking or wishing to delay the investigation now in progress.

As I have received a great many inquiries from members of the exchange
regarding the proposed questionnaire—inquiries which were undoubtedly due
to the publication of the fact that a questionnaire had been sent to the ex-
change—I am sending the members copies of our correspondence on this subject.

Faithfully yours,
RICHARD WHITNEY, President*

NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE,
October 16, 193S.

To all members:
To make entirely clear the position taken by the exchange in regard to the

suggestion contained in the letter of September 30, 1933, received from Mr.
Ferdinand Pecora,- counsel to the United States Senate Subcommittee on
Banking and Currency, witii respect to the sending of the questionnaire ac-
companying his letter to the members of the exchange, I attach herewith the
following data:

1. Copy of Mr. Pecora's letter of September 30,1933.
2. Copy of the questionnaire accompanying his letter.
3. Copy of my reply of October 5, 1933.
4. Copy of opinion of Mr. Roland L. Redmond, of Messrs. Carter, Ledyard

& Milburn, counsel to the exchange, under date of October 14, 1933.
& Copy of my further answer to Mr. Pecora, dated October 16, 1933.

Faithfully yours,
RICHARD WHITNEY, President*

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 27, OCTOBER 20, 193a

MBTPOTAN SECURITIES CORPORATION?;
New York, April 10<, 19OL

BBOOMHALL, KILLOTTGH & Co., INC.,
New York City.

GENTLEMEN : We have this day formed an account for the purchase and! sale
of stock of The Chase National Bank and Chase Securities Corporation.

The account may trade in such stock, and/or rights to subscribe for stock,
and/or new stock, with the understanding that, as a result of such, trading,
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the account shall not be long or short at any one time more than the equivalent
of 6,000 shares of old stock.

Any stock in the account will be carried by Metpotan Securities Corporation,
and we will charge the account at the end of the month 5 percent interest per
annum for carrying. The account will run for a period of 90 days from April
10, 1929, but may be further extended by mutual consent of all the members.
The account has today purchased 5,394 shares at $1,150 per share.

Members of the account and their respective interests are as follows: Mc-
Clure, Jones & Co., one sixth; Potter & Co., one sixth; Broomhall, Killough &
Co., Inc., one sixth; Metpotan Securities Corporation, one half.

Kindly confirm that the above is in accordance with your understanding.
Very truly yours,

"MT. W. DOWNING, Secretary,
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